YMP-021-R0 3/19/91	YUCCA MOUNTAIN PROJECT STUDY PLAN APPROVAL FORM
	to a set of the set of
Study Plan Number	8.3.1.14.2
Study Plan Title	Studies to Provide Soil and Rock Properties of Locations
·	
of Surface and	Subsurface Access Facilities
Revision Number	0 .
	Prepared by: U.S. Geological Survey
· ·	Soptombor (0)
	Date:
Approved:	
	1, 12 Eren 01 Oct 1991
	Director, Regulatory and Site Evaluation Division / Date
	Effective Date:
9110210005 PDR WASTE	
Wm-11	PDR AP-1

## STUDY PLANS For INVESTIGATION 8.3.1.14.2

# STUDIES TO PROVIDE SOIL AND ROCK PROPERTIES OF POTENTIAL LOCATIONS OF SURFACE AND SUBSURFACE ACCESS FACILITIES

8.3.1.14.2.1: EXPLORATION PROGRAM STUDY

8.3.1.14.2.2: LABORATORY TESTS AND MATERIAL PROPERTY MEASUREMENT STUDY

8.3.1.14.2.3: FIELD TESTS AND CHARACTERIZATION MEASUREMENTS STUDY

Rev. 0

September, 1991

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR BUREAU OF RECLAMATION

#### PREFACE

This investigation plan describes site characterization studies and activities performed to evaluate soil and rock properties required for siting and designing the Exploratory Studies Facility (ESF), including surface structures and subsurface access structures. Work related to the potential repository is not a part of this study plan except as ESF features become part of the repository; that work will be detailed in a separate study plan.

Sections 1, 4 and 5, which show the study in the context of the total site characterization program, are drawn principally from the Site Characterization Plan (SCP) and related Yucca Mountain Project documents. Section 2 discusses the rationale and describes the selected methods for the tests and analyses, and presents greater detail of the plans than those described in the SCP. Constraints on the studies are covered in section 3.

#### ABSTRACT

This study plan describes the site-characterization studies and activities for the evaluation of soil and rock properties that will influence or will be influenced by the construction of the Exploratory Studies Facility (ESF) and subsurface access structures at Yucca Mountain. Basic data on the surface characteristics including topography and soil and bedrock properties will be obtained by reviewing existing site information in concert with laboratory analyses and field tests. Results from this study will be used as soil-rock parameter input for the resolution of design Issue 4.4 (preclosure design and technical feasibility: SCP section 8.3.2.5).

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

r

.t. j

1.	PURPC	SE AND OBJECTIVES OF INVESTIGATION	
	1.1	Purpose of this investigation	• 2
	1.2	Objectives of the Investigation	. 2
	1.3	Regulatory Rationale and Justification	. 3
2			3
۷.	DESC	RIPTION OF STUDIES	
	2.1	Exploration Program Study	6
		2.1.1 Site Reconnaissance Activity	6
		2.1.1.1 Objectives	7
		2.1.1.2 General Approach for Test Activity	7
		and Rationale for Test Selection	
		2.1.1.3 Methods and Technical Procedures	10
		2.1.2 Preliminary and Detailed Exploration	10
		Activity	
		2.1.2.1 Objectives	12
		2.1.2.2 General Approach for Test	12
		Activities and Rationale for	
	2 2	Selection	
	4.2	Laboratory Tests and Material Property Measurement	13
			20
		2.2.1 Physical Property and Index Laboratory	20
		Test Activity .	21
		2.2.1.1 Objectives	21
		2.2.1.2 General Approach for Test Activity	21
		and Rationale for Test Selection	22
		2 2 2 Methods and Technical Procedures	22
		mechanical and Dynamic Laboratory	25
		Property Test Activity	26
		2.2.2.1 Objectives	26
		2.2.2.2 General Approach for Test Activity	
		2,2,2,2 Mattainale for Test selection	28
	2.3	Field Tests and Changet	32
		Study	
		2.3.1 Physical Presents not and	35
		Characterization W	
		2.3.1.1 Objectives	35
		2.3.1.2 General Approach c	35
		and Pationale for Test Activity	
		2.3.1.3 Methods and Machanian .	37
		2.3.2 Mechanical Property Right Procedures	38
		2.3.2.1 Objectivos	39
		2.3.2.2 General Approach for million	39
		and Rationalo for most a livity	
		2.3.2.3 Methods and Mochairel Di	41
		2.3.3 Geophysical Field Monsurements	42
		2.3.3.1 Objectives	43
			12

	2.3.3.2 General Approach for Test Activity and Rationale for Test Selection 2.3.3.3 Methods and Technical Procedures	43 45
з.	CONSTRAINTS ON THE STUDY	45
4.	<b>APPLICATION OF RESULTS</b>	45 46 47
5.	SCHEDULES AND MILESTONES	48
IN	VESTIGATION REFERENCES	53
	APPENDIX A	58
	8.3.1.14.2.12.3 TO THE SURFACE CHARACTERISTICS   PROGRAM, PERFORMANCE AND DESIGN ISSUES, AND OTHER   ACTIVITIES   TABLE 8.3.1.14-1. FROM THE SCP (PERFORMANCE ALLOCATION   FOR SITE SURFACE CHARACTERIZATION PARAMETERS AND   THE CORRESPONDING PERFORMANCE OR DESIGN PARAMETERS	58
	AND ISSUES THEY SUPPORT)	58
	APPENDIX B	59
	REPORT	59
	APPENDIX C	60
	STRATIGRAPHIC AND STRUCTURAL CROSS SECTIONS IN MIDWAY VALLEY	60
	<b>APPENDIX D</b>	61
	STRUCTURAL CROSS SECTIONS AND DRILL HOLE LOCATIONS FOR YUCCA MOUNTAIN	61

### INVESTIGATION 8.3.1.14.2: STUDIES TO PROVIDE SOIL AND ROCK PROPERTIES OF POTENTIAL LOCATIONS OF SURFACE AND SUBSURFACE ACCESS FACILITIES

Exploratory Studies Facility and Subsurface Access

Investigation 8.3.1.14.2 consists of three studies:

- 0 8.3.1.14.2.1: Exploration program study
- 0 8.3.1.14.2.2: Laboratory tests and material property measurement study
- 8.3.1.14.2.3: Field tests and characterization measurements study

The studies are part of the surface characteristics program (figure A-1); and comprise one of a series of related investigations that gather and synthesize information needed to assess surface characteristics at Yucca Mountain.

### 1. PURPOSE AND OBJECTIVES OF INVESTIGATION

#### 1.1 Purpose of this investigation

The characterization of soil and rock properties is required for surface and subsurface design and performance studies. Specifically, information on soil and rock properties, as well as topographic data are needed to site and design the Exploratory Studies Facility (ESF) surface and subsurface access facilities (i.e. surface buildings and roads, ramps, and shaft). This work will also provide hydraulic-related soil information. These data will contribute to evaluating erosion potential and infiltration runoff characteristics so that site drainage and erosion control systems can be designed for the ESF surface facilities. Work related to the potential repository is not a part of this study plan and will be addressed in a separate document.

Direct application of the soil and rock characterization to surface structures will provide the necessary data to design foundations and retaining walls, evaluate the soil/structure interaction (response) due to earthquake loading, and evaluate potential slope stability conditions. Foundation designs will be necessary for various structures, including buildings, shaft collars, shaft headframes, hoist foundations, and ramp portals.

The foundation design will determine what type, size, and configuration of foundation is most compatible with the soil or rock conditions, expected loads, function of structure, and design requirements. A determination of the allowable soil or rock bearing load or pressure will be a key factor in the foundation design analyses.

After the buildings, foundation, and superstructure have been designed for static-loading conditions, the soil or rockstructure interaction will be evaluated for earthquake loading conditions. Under these loading conditions, the height and stiffness of the superstructure will also contribute in the soilstructure response.

Characterization of the soil and rock conditions will also be needed for evaluating slope stability. Slope stability will be evaluated for the main pad, road or rail-line cuts, ramp portal entrances, and cuts or natural slopes near a surface facility.

Rock properties will be required for siting and designing the ramps and shafts. Siting the ramp portals and determining the optimum ramp alignment is interdependent since the siting or alignment of one is contingent on the other. This interdependence also applies to the siting of the shafts and shaft collars. Data will be used for designing both the ramps and shafts and evaluating their support or reinforcement requirements.

### 1.2 Objectives of the Investigation

The objectives of this investigation are to characterize the soil and rock conditions that will influence or be influenced by the construction of the ESF surface and subsurface access facilities. Soil and rock characteristics will provide design data and necessary geotechnical information to help locate and design the surface and subsurface access facilities, evaluate subsurface access support or reinforcement requirements, conduct foundation design analyses, and if necessary, evaluate soilstructure interactions and potential slope instability.

### 1.3 Regulatory Rationale and Justification

The Exploratory Studies Facility (ESF) is one aspect of the site characterization process which will provide data for a number of suitability analyses. A characterization facility is required by 10 CFR Part 60 for the conduct of in situ testing at depth. This testing must be completed prior to license application for authorization to construct a repository. The information acquired by this study plan is required to design an ESF.

In situ testing is required to establish and confirm geologic conditions relevant to the demonstration of the adequacy of the site, in accordance with the requirements of 10 CFR Part 60.

The functional requirements of the Exploratory Studies Facility are as follows:

- 1. Support in situ site characterization for the Mined Geologic Disposal System and provide testing facilities for in situ site characterization as required by DOE/OGR milestones and the Site Characterization Plan.
- 2. Provide a facility whose permanent items can be incorporated into the potential repository and which can be used to support phase I repository construction. Those items, listed below, are the ESF permanent systems, structures, and components that could be designed, procured, and constructed to be incorporated into the potential repository. The permanent items must be designed to have a maintainable life and quality as specified for the potential repository.

- a. Underground Opening(s) space created by mining and drilling, including those zones within the rock altered by that process.
- b. Shaft and Ramp Liner(s) all components placed between the inside limits of the shaft or ramp and the accessible extent of the underground opening.
- c. Ground Support any means used to reinforce rock and/or control the movement of rock except for removable or replaceable hardware.
- 3. Provide a suitable location for in situ site characterization.
- 4. Provide equipment and facilities for ensuring a safe, healthful, and productive working environment.
- 5. Provide the facilities to alert on-site personnel of possibly dangerous situations.
- 6. Provide design and construction methods that will demonstrate licensability and constructability for the candidate repository.

A tentative ESF configuration has been formulated and is shown in diagrammatic form in Figure 1-1. To complete the design and construction of the ESF the Architect-Engineer (A/E) must have certain soil and rock data on which the design of foundations, structures and openings can be based. The soil/rock data gathering will be in three parts: (1) site reconnaissance, (2) Preliminary, and (3) Detailed exploration. This data gathering, testing, and reporting will be in accordance with the second and third (Part 2) editions of the Bureau of Reclamation Earth Manual, American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM), other applicable codes/standards, and good engineering practice/judgement.

The information gathered in accordance with this study plan will also be used to support the license application if the potential repository site is selected for licensing. The information gathered will primarily be used to support the requirements of 10 CFR 60.21(F)(3) which calls for a "description and analysis of the design and performance requirements for structures, systems, and components of the geologic repository which are important to safety. This analysis shall consider--(i) The margins of safety under normal conditions and under conditions that may result from anticipated operational occurrences, including those of natural origin..." Analyses would



÷ -

Figure 1-1 - Schematic layout of the Exploratory Studies Facility. The facility is designed such that the ramps and drifts can be incorporated into the design of a potential repository.

also be included for those parts of the ESF system that may be included in the potential repository (e.g. ramps).

Data for the ESF surface facility applies only to the relatively temporary structures designed to support testing and not to the potential repository. The information gathered under this study plan for repository access (portals, ramps, and collars) may also be used to demonstrate compliance with the repository design criteria. General criteria to be met include 10 CFR 60.131(b), which states that "the structures, systems, and components important to safety shall be designed so that natural phenomena and environmental conditions anticipated at the potential geologic repository operations area will not interfere with necessary safety functions." Additional design criteria for the surface facilities include 10 CFR 60.132(a), which states that "surface facilities (i.e. repository surface facilities) in the geologic repository operations area shall be designed to allow safe handling and storage of wastes at the geologic repository operations area, whether these wastes are on the surface before emplacement or as a result of retrieval from the underground facility." Additional design criteria for the underground facility (including those parts of the ESF that may be included in the potential repository) include 10 CFR 60.133(e), which states that "(1) Openings in the underground facility shall be designed so that operations can be carried out safely and the retrievability option maintained. (2) Openings in the underground facility shall be designed to reduce the potential for deleterious rock movement or fracturing of overlying or surrounding rock."

#### 2. DESCRIPTION OF STUDIES

### 2.1 Exploration Program Study

The objectives of this study are to conduct exploration activities to characterize soil and rock conditions that will influence or be influenced by the construction of the ESF surface and subsurface access (ramp and shaft) facilities (see Appendix A). The exploration program will consist of three activities: (1) site reconnaissance, (2) preliminary exploration, and (3) detailed exploration. Data obtained from the site reconnaissance activity will primarily be used in Title I design for the ESF, but may also be used at the start of Title II design. Data obtained from the Preliminary and Detailed Exploration activities will be used in Title II design of the exploration data gained from the ESF exploration activities may also be used in the potential repository exploration phase.

This study will evaluate existing data and determine what additional and appropriate information will be needed to adequately address all design issues and characterization programs requesting data from this investigation (see Figure A-1 and Table 8.3.1.14-1 in Appendix A). On the basis of these data needs, and the expected soil and rock conditions at the site, an exploration program will be implemented using such methods as drilling, test pit excavation, sampling, and geophysical investigations. The selection of the appropriate methods depend on the specific requirements of each data need and the soil and rock conditions encountered. The types of materials anticipated at the site do not lend themselves well to typical sampling techniques. Nevertheless, it is important to appropriately assess parameters for design. An economical and effective technique is to use approximate methods and conservative assumptions when designing "non-critical", lightly- and moderately-loaded structures.

Quality status determination of the study activities will be made separately, according to AP-6.17Q, "Determination of the Importance of Items and Activities", which implements NUREG-1318, "Technical Position on Items and Activities in the High-Level Waste Geologic Repository Program Subject to Quality Assurance Requirements". The results of that determination will be contained in the Q-List, Quality Activities List and Non-Selection Record, which will be controlled documents.

QA grading packages for the activities of this study plan will be prepared separately, according to AP-5 2.8Q "Quality Assurance Grading".

2.1.1 Site Reconnaissance Activity

2.1.1.1 Objectives

The objectives of the Site Reconnaissance (8.3.1.14.2.1.1) activity are to review existing site information and conduct field reconnaissance to establish the Preliminary and Detailed Exploration Programs including subsurface drilling, test pits, trenching, and geophysical investigations. Data from this activity will contribute to the development of the geotechnical parameters in the SCP's Table 8.3.1.14-1 (see Appendix A) and to the resolution of Design Issue 4.4 (Section 8.3.2.5, SCP). Design parameters for ESF Title I design will be obtained from this activity.

The following data are required to fulfill the objectives of this activity:

- 1. Existing topographic, soil, and geologic maps.
- 2. Existing subsurface drilling, trenching, and geophysical information.
- 3. Existing geologic and geotechnical reports.
- 4. Aerial photographs.
- 5. On site visual reconnaissance.

Some preliminary site reconnaissance and data-gathering activities have been completed in the Midway Valley-Yucca Mountain area. Four test pits were excavated in the alluvium at potential surface repository facility sites. These sites are located along the western edge of Midway Valley and the eastern edge of Yucca Mountain as illustrated in Appendix C, Figure C-1. Site 3 corresponds to the reference conceptual site for the surface facilities. These exploratory activities were conducted to evaluate the conditions of the natural alluvial soils that are expected to support the foundations of the potential surface facility sites. Data collected from these activities include densities, moisture content, specific gravity, gradation analysis, and moisture-dry density compaction relationships (Ho et al., 1986). Selected results from the Ho et al., 1986 report are presented in Appendix B. Results from these previous data gathering activities are included with estimated values for other parameters in Table 8.3.1.14-1 of the SCP (see Appendix A).

Boreholes have also been drilled in the Midway Valley-Exile Hill area as illustrated in Figures C-1 and C-2, in Appendix C. These boreholes were used to better define the geologic stratigraphy and structure of the preferred reference conceptual site for potential repository surface facilities (Figures C-2 through C-7) and to obtain preliminary physical property and wave velocity data from the alluvium and Tiva Canyon cap rock. Figures C-2 and C-6 show locations where geologic cross sections have been developed across Midway Valley. The north geologic cross section, illustrated in Figure C-3, goes through the preferred reference conceptual site for the potential repository surface facilities and is in the vicinity of a proposed ESF north ramp portal. A proposed ESF south ramp portal will be in the vicinity of the geologic cross section illustrated in Figures C-6 and C-7.

Geologic data from these boreholes, plus seismic reflection and refraction surface survey data from the same area, were used to determine that the wedge angle between the alluvium and bedrock was low and the seismic impedance contrast between the

8

alluvium and Tiva Canyon cap rock was small. Both of these characteristics are important from the standpoint of evaluating potential seismic-induced ground motion. Neither the small wedge angle between the alluvium and bedrock nor the low seismic impedance contrast between the alluvium and bedrock would significantly amplify incoming seismic-induced ground motion (Neal, 1986).

Surface seismic and resistivity/geoelectric geophysical surveys have been performed in the Midway Valley area for the purpose of evaluating geologic structure, stratigraphic correlation between boreholes, and assessment of soil and rock engineering dynamic properties. Previous efforts to identify faults in Midway Valley using resistivity/geoelectric surveys were inconclusive and seismic reflection and refraction surveys produced no reliable data (Gibson et al., 1991 draft document). The application of geophysical methods for correlating stratigraphy between boreholes, and assessing soil and rock engineering dynamic properties is addressed in Neal (1986).

Subsurface geotechnical data such as unconfined compressive strength, rock mass classification, geologic stratigraphy and structure, discontinuity or fracture characterization, and in situ stress, will be required to site and design the ramps and shafts. Preliminary estimates of these data needs have already been obtained from the previous exploration boreholes, laboratory and field tests, geologic mapping, and geophysical surveys.

The geologic and thermal/mechanical stratigraphy and structure for the Yucca Mountain area can be seen in Appendix D. Figure D-1 in Appendix D provides a location map for the geologic cross sections shown on Figures D-2 and D-3. Figure D-1 also shows the location of selected drill holes in the vicinity of Yucca Mountain. Locations for thermal/mechanical unit cross sections, faults, and some drill holes are presented in Figure D-4 (Ortiz, et al., 1985). The thermal/mechanical unit cross sections are presented in Figures D-5 through D-8. A comparison between thermal/mechanical unit stratigraphy and geologic stratigraphy is illustrated in Figure D-9. The lithologic equivalent for each thermal/mechanical unit is also identified in Figure D-9. This lithologic characteristic is what gives each unit its thermal/mechanical identity or characteristic.

Existing geophysical data will be evaluated for its application in siting the shafts and ramps. Previous geophysical work in the northern part of Yucca Mountain consists of seismic refraction and reflection and dipole-dipole resistivity/induced polarization as described in the DOE, 1990, "Technical Assessment Review (TAR) Review Record Memorandum - Geologic and Geophysical

9

Evidence Pertaining to Structural Geology in the Vicinity of the Proposed Exploratory Shaft", and Gibson et al., 1991. In the southern part of Yucca Mountain, the existing geophysical data consists of unpublished low-resolution seismic refraction and dipole-dipole resistivity/induced polarization.

Due to the large amount of other existing geotechnical data that may be used in siting and design such as unconfined compressive strength, rock mass classification, fracture characterization, and in situ stress, this material will not be presented in this document but only referenced. The "The Yucca Mountain Site Characterization Project Reference Information Base" (RIB) is the project database for presenting this type of geotechnical data and all references pertinent to the data.

2.1.1.2 General Approach for Test Activity and Rationale for Test Selection

This activity will collect and evaluate existing geotechnical and aerial photographic information which is relevant to the siting, design, and performance of the ESF surface facilities and subsurface access facilities. These potential facilities will include ramps and shafts with their portals and collars. Surface structures or facilities will include buildings, roads, bridges, and flood protection structures (e.g., embankments, channels, and culverts). The existing geotechnical and aerial photographic information will be used in conjunction with an on-site visual reconnaissance and the preliminary ESF location and specifications to develop an appropriate program of drilling, trenching, and geophysical surveys.

The previously described Site Reconnaissance information will be used to develop a Preliminary Exploration program. This plan will identify the type and number of tests, and type, number, location, spacing, and depth of subsurface borings, test pits, and trenches used to develop data in the Preliminary Exploration phase. This Site Reconnaissance information will also be used to help identify the method and location of recommended geophysical surveys in the Geophysical Field Measurements Activity. Recommendations for subsurface boring location, spacing, depth, and geophysical survey methods will be developed from the Site Reconnaissance information and the methods and procedures presented in the following section.

2.1.1.3 Methods and Technical Procedures

The Preliminary and Detailed Exploration program plans will be developed by analyzing and interpreting existing geotechnical and aerial photographic information, and the results of the Site Reconnaissance. Exploration requirements describing the type, location, spacing, and depth of subsurface borings, test pits, trenches, and geophysical surveys will be developed considering recommendations provided in the references listed in the following table:

, **.** .

	Technical Procedure			
Method	Number or Author	Title	Date	
Site reconnaissance and evaluation of existing data (maps, photos, existing reports)	U.S. Navy NAVFAC DM-7	Design manual - Soil mechanics, foundations, and earth structures	a	
Site reconnaissance and evaluation of existing data (maps photos, existing reports)	U.S. Army EM 1110-1	Geotechnical investi- gations	1984	
Concepts of soils Mechanics	U.S. Dept. of Interior (USBR)	Earth Manual 2nd Ed.	1985	
Requirements and Procedures for the Collection of Geologic Data	U.S. Dept. of Interior (USBR)	Laboratory and Field Procedures for Soils Engineering	1988	
Requirements and Procedures for the Collection of Geologic Data	U.S. Dept. of Interior (USBR)	Engineering Geology Field Manual	Apr 88	
Highway Exploration and Data Collection	FHWA-DF-88- 003, Chptr.6	Federal lands Highway Project Development and Design Manual, Vol. 1, USDOT	1988	

<sup>a</sup> Current version of document or procedure will be used.

11

Other technical procedures may be used that are comparable to the procedures listed above. In general, procedures used will be the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation procedures presented in the Earth Manual, Part 2, 1990. These procedures are comparable with, and in some cases more inclusive than the technical procedures listed above.

#### 2.1.2 Preliminary and Detailed Exploration Activity

### 2.1.2.1 Objectives

The primary objective of the Preliminary and Detailed Exploration (8.3.1.14.2.1.2) Program is to obtain sufficient subsurface data to design the ESF surface and subsurface access This data will contribute to Title II design for the facilities. ESF. The depth, thickness, and areal extent of the major soil and rock strata influencing or influenced by the construction of the surface facilities will be established in appropriate detail. The depth and thickness of geologic strata and thermal/mechanical units that will be intersected by the ramps and shafts will be determined. The geologic strata and thermal/mechanical units beneath any potential shaft will be reasonably established from a shaft exploration hole. The ramps will intersect rock units that have been offset due to faulting. As a result of these offsets, the geologic units intersected will be determined from existing geologic data and additional drilling. In addition, disturbed and undisturbed (if possible) samples will be obtained for laboratory testing to provide a basic knowledge of the engineering properties of the various strata.

The exploration activities will be performed in phases. These phases will consist of Site Reconnaissance (8.3.1.14.2.1.1) and Preliminary and Detailed Exploration (8.3.1.14.2.1.2) Activities. The objective of the reconnaissance exploration phase will be to obtain a rough interpretive cross-section of the soil and rock stratigraphy and structure of the area. Development of the Site Reconnaissance will consist of evaluating previously gathered soil and rock characteristics data and geologic data in combination with limited field exploration. A general overview of this data is presented in Appendices B, C, The combination of previously accomplished work and the and D. Site Reconnaissance will contribute to development of the second or, Preliminary Exploration phase. This phase will be performed to provide detail to the soil and rock stratigraphy and The third or Detailed Exploration phase will better structure. define areas lacking necessary detail and any anomalous conditions that were identified during the preliminary exploration activities. Sampling will be performed in each of

these phases, however, more undisturbed (if possible) sampling may be required in the Detailed Exploration phase.

з.

The following data will be used to fulfill the objectives of this study:

1. Depth, thickness, and areal extent of all major soil and rock strata that will be within the zone of stress influence of surface facility loads or that may influence the soilstructure interaction response of the surface facilities under dynamic loading conditions.

2. Depth and thickness of all major rock strata that will be intersected by the ramps and shafts.

3. Identification of significant geologic structures.

4. Representative disturbed and undisturbed samples (undisturbed sampling will be very difficult in a nonsaturated cohesionless soil with cobbles).

5. Identification and classification of soil and rock types encountered.

The method(s) used will be determined by actual field and material conditions. Preliminary determination of physical, mechanical, and dynamic properties may be developed from empirical methods such as material classifications, relative density, blow count or penetration resistance, Schmidt impact hammer and/or point-load data, geophysical surveys, and borehole logging.

2.1.2.2 General Approach for Test Activities and Rationale for Selection

Field methods such as sounding, test pits, trenching, drilling, and discontinuity characterization mapping will be used in conjunction with geophysical methods to characterize the depth, thickness, areal extent, and structure of soil and rock that will be within the zone of stress influence of surface facility loads or that may influence the soil-structure interaction response of the surface facilities under dynamic loading conditions. These same methods may also be used to identify significant geologic structures, such as faults, in the vicinity of critical surface facilities. However, test pits and trenching are the most reliable method for identifying faults in alluvium.

Field techniques for characterizing the depth and thickness of the geologic strata and structure intersected by the potential ramps and shafts, consist of drilling, geophysical logging, and surface geologic mapping. Geologic mapping will include existing mapping and site-specific geotechnical and seismotechtonic mapping. Surface geophysical methods will not be used along the ramp alignments or shaft locations due to inadequate resolution as shown by previous applications of these geophysical exploration techniques at Yucca Mountain.

Disturbed and undisturbed samples (if possible) of the soil and rock will be obtained from the test pit, trenching, and boring activities for identification, classification, and laboratory testing of physical, mechanical, and dynamic properties. Previous work (Ho et al., 1986) at the site has shown that undisturbed sampling of the unsaturated and cohesionless silty gravels or poorly graded gravels with cobbles will probably be impossible. The gravelly and cobbly colluvium and alluvium at the site precludes the standard SPT, CPT, and undisturbed sampling. Much of the useful data will come from in place densities and soil classification combined with laboratory testing data. The anticipated low loads indicate that empirical estimates of bearing capacity combined with conservative design loads are appropriate. All excavations will be located in areas that will provide required data but will not affect the structure foundation, or the excavations will be backfilled as a controlled fill.

The type of boring method used will be determined by the expected uses of the holes and conditions encountered. Doubleor triple-tube diamond core drilling methods will be used in rock. Augers or rotary drilling will be used in the soil. Due to the cohesionless nature of the soil, hollow stem augers, casing, or Odex drilling methods will probably be required for maintaining borehole stability. Most shallow, surface exploration will be by test pit because of high reliability, access, and data requirements.

Selecting the number, location, depth, and type of exploration soundings, test pits, trenches, or borings will depend on the type of structure being designed, the type of soil or rock conditions present, and whether the exploration activity is in the preliminary or detailed phase. In this activity the total number of exploration soundings, test pits, trenches, or borings will be identified for each type of surface or subsurface facility. This total number will include both preliminary and detailed exploration soundings, test pits, trenches, or borings. Generally the number of preliminary soundings, test pits, trenches, or borings will be approximately 40 to 60 percent of

the total. As previously described, the preliminary exploration activities will provide a general or rough estimate of the soil and rock stratigraphy and structure. The results from the preliminary exploration program will determine if further detailed exploration is needed to better define the soil and rock stratigraphy and structure or if further explorations will be necessary to investigate any anomalous conditions discovered by earlier exploration.

Low-load structures on alluvium larger than 50 ft minimum dimension, will typically require a minimum of four explorations at the corners, plus possibly intermediate explorations at the interior foundations (U.S. Navy NAVFAC DM-7, 1984, and Fang, 1990). These explorations may consist of either soundings, test pits, trenches, borings, or combinations of these methods. If the soil is significantly heterogeneous areally and the structure is large, then possibly more detailed exploration will be Structures smaller than 50 ft maximum dimension, may required. require only one to three soundings and test pits, trenches, or borings. The exploration requirements will be dependent on the type of soil, its homogeneity, and the importance of the structure. Very small, low-load, non critical structures may not require subsurface exploration.

Sounding is not planned except as a contingency. If sounding is necessary, the appropriate method in the anticipated materials is the Becker Hammer. If this method is used, a prototype testing and site-specific calibration program will be necessary.

Structures on rock will generally require fewer boreholes and no test pits or trenches, unless faults are suspected and the rock is rippable. High-load structures on rock may require borings at a maximum of 100 ft spacing or where changes in rock conditions are suspected. Low-load, non-critical structures will not require borings unless located on slopes.

Shaft collars will require a minimum of one borehole. If conditions are questionable, or if alluvium overlies bedrock, more boreholes may be appropriate. Ramp portals and ramps will require boreholes to explore the general stratigraphy, structure, and specific features along the alignments. One or two boreholes will be required in the areas of the planned cut slopes above the ramp portals. If geologic conditions are unfavorable or complex, more boreholes will be required in these areas to evaluate slope stability. Exploration along the cuts leading into the ramp portal areas will also be required. If the proposed ramp portal excavations begin in soil before encountering rock, trenches on the alignment of the ramps may be used to establish rock line and help determine the location of the ramp portals. These trenches will continue into rock if practical. Another shorter trench or cleaned strip will be located perpendicular to the ramp in the proposed cut above the ramp portal. These trenches will be excavated in the portal area to bedrock, and possibly into bedrock, and will be mapped to identify rock type, rock quality, and characterize discontinuities (fractures, joints, and faults). Detail line mapping of rock exposures (natural or man made) will provide data for evaluating slope stability in the area of the ramp portals.

*3* - 1

For roads and asphaltic or concrete pads, exploration data from nearby structures will be used as much as possible, and supplemental test pits. trenches, or borings may be spaced at approximately 200-foot intervals. If subsurface conditions are heterogeneous, exploration spacing will be decreased. Conversely, if subsurface conditions are found to be very uniform, then the spacings for the test pits, trenches, or borings may be extended to 400 or 500 ft.

Potential borrow areas will be evaluated using test pits or trenches. Large bucket augers or helical augers may be used for excavation depths beyond the limits of test pits or trenches. Explorations will be spaced appropriately for the material uses, types, and continuity required (Earth Manual, 2nd. ed.)

Exploration depths for soundings, test pits, trenches, and borings will be dependent on the type and dimensions of the structure, magnitude of loads, and type of soil or rock conditions encountered. As a general rule the exploration will extend below the foundation elevation to a depth where the increase in vertical stress for combined foundations is less than 10% of the effective overburden stress. Exploration will extend through all unsuitable foundation material, such as unconsolidated fill, soft, fine-grained soils, and loose, coarsegrained soils, to reach hard or compact materials of suitable bearing capacity. If bedrock is encountered by drilling, the exploration will extend at least 20 feet into bedrock.

Slope stability exploration will extend to an elevation below active or potential failure surfaces or to a depth for which failure is unlikely because of the geometry or material of the cross section.

Sampling requirements will depend on design needs considering the soil conditions encountered and the testing program required to adequately address these needs. Since most of the soil is cohesionless, only disturbed samples will be obtained. These samples will be from test pits, trenches, or

boreholes. If fine-grained materials are encountered (not likely), representative samples from boreholes will be obtained using Standard Penetration Test (split-spoon) samplers (USBR E-21, 1974 or ASTM D-1586), auger or drill cuttings, or direct sampling. If cohesive soils are encountered, then some undisturbed samples may be taken using either double-tube soil samplers, thin-wall drive samplers, or fixed-piston samplers (USBR 7105, 1990). Soil samples will be taken every five feet and at every change in material. Rock will normally be cored continuously using a double or triple tube sampler (ASTM D-2113).

All trenches, test pits, and borehole locations will be surveyed and photographed. Significant geologic outcrops and structural features will also be located, mapped and photographed. Locations will be referenced to the Nevada Central State Plane Coordinates and elevations will be surveyed within 0.1 feet.

Preliminary evaluations of the physical, mechanical, and dynamic soil and rock properties of the site will be developed from empirical methods related to material classifications, in situ densities, blow count (if practical), Schmidt impact hammer data, point load tests, and geophysical surveys and borehole logging. Methods such as the Standard Penetration Test (SPT) (ASTM D-1586) and the Dutch cone penetration resistance (ASTM D-3441) are alternative sounding methods that may be used to estimate the physical or mechanical properties of soil if significant deposits of fine-grained materials are encountered. Established empirical relationships will be used to correlate the soil classification, relative density, and blow count or penetration resistance data to Young's modulus, or friction angle. The use of sounding methods such as the SPT blow count or the Dutch cone penetration resistance in coarse gravels is not If fine-grained soil conditions are encountered, then practical. the SPT blow count method or the Dutch cone penetration resistance method can be used.

The exploration program for the subsurface access ramps and shafts will consist of drilling from the surface. Only one borehole will be required for each shaft. The hole will be cored the full depth of the potential shaft on the shaft axis. The material surrounding the hole will subsequently be removed by shaft construction and therefore will not compromise the repository. Ramps will require drilling along the proposed alignment of the ramp offset from the alignment a minimum of 30 feet from the excavation limit. The number of these boreholes will depend on the complexity of the stratigraphy and structure. Anticipated locations consist of one vertical hole at the top of the portal cut (with clearing of rock surface for fracture data),

at least one hole in each major structural block, and angle holes to evaluate the larger faults. At least one hole will be located to define the lower end of the ramps. Other boreholes will be inclined and/or located to intersect significant faults or strata which may produce stability problems. These boreholes will be cored most of their entire length to better define the stratigraphy and fault displacement along the proposed ESF ramp alignments (Memorandum, August 15, 1991).

Geophysical density logs will be obtained from each of these ESF ramp boreholes to develop a correlation between the density logs and the densities measured in the laboratory from the core. These same correlations will also be made between density logs performed in the ESF boreholes and the densities measured from the core of these boreholes. Due to the need to perform wireline density logs, boreholes will be drilled or cored with diameters not less than 3 inches and not greater than 8 inches so that the density logging method or other geophysical logging methods can effectively be performed with standard industry geophysical logging tools.

Preliminary field estimates of the mechanical rock properties may be used. The point load test (Broch and Franklin, 1972) can be used on rock core to estimate unconfined compressive strength and also provide contributing data for designing the tunnel boring machine cutters. The Schmidt impact hammer can be used on rock core or surface outcrops to estimate unconfined compressive strength (ISRM, 1981). These are both fast, inexpensive, but not definitive methods. The tests provide a means for quickly estimating the unconfined strength of the rock as preliminary data for design purposes and for adjusting the ongoing exploration program if the results of the preliminary field tests are significantly different than expected. Unconfined compressive strength values from these tests will be either verified or corrected using the results of laboratory unconfined strength testing of rock core.

Surface and borehole geophysical methods may be used to evaluate the dynamic and physical properties of the subsurface strata and correlated with the laboratory densities. The results of these correlations can be used for estimating densities in boreholes where no coring is performed or no in situ densities taken from test pits or trenches. Other wireline borehole geophysical methods may be used to evaluate the degree of fracturing in rock. Down-hole video can be oriented and correlated with fractures found in the rock core if the borehole is cored. However, due to the unsaturated conditions of the soil and rock, other important engineering parameters, such as wave velocities, can not be determined using wireline borehole geophysical methods.

Seismic geophysical methods such as seismic refraction, cross-hole seismic, and up/down hole seismic may be used for determining the compressive and shear wave velocities of the subsurface strata. The wave velocities can then be used to evaluate the dynamic elastic parameters of the soil and rock. These field parameters are expected to be more indicative of in situ conditions than the same parameters measured in the laboratory. Further detailed discussions of the geophysical field activities will be presented in Section 2.3.3 (Geophysical Field Measurement Activities).

2.1.2.3 Methods and Technical Procedures

The following lists methods to obtain the data required to fulfill the objectives of this activity. Selecting the most appropriate method depends on the soil and rock conditions encountered and the data or parameters required. Material such as caliche, if adequately cemented (not likely), will be treated either as a rock or soil depending on the degree of cementation.

- 1. Test pits, trenching, and drilling.
- 2. Sounding (probing) subsurface strata.
- 3. Geophysical surface surveys.
- 4. Geophysical borehole methods.
- 5. Surface and subsurface sampling.

The previously described methods with their corresponding technical procedures are listed in the following table:

Method	<u>Technical Procedure</u>		
	Author		2400
Sounding, sampling classification, drilling, trench- ing, and geophysical surveys for soils	U. S. Navy NAVFAC DM-7	Design manual - Soil mechanics, founda- tions, and earth structures	æ

Sounding, drilling, trenching, geo- physical surveys and borehole log- ging and sampling	M. J. Hvor- slev	Subsurface explora- tion and sampling of soils for civil engineering purposes	Nov 49
Sampling for soils	U. S. Army EM 1110-2 1907	Soil sampling	31 <u>M</u> ar 72
Dynamic sounding (blow count) in soils	ASTM D-1586-67	Penetration test and split-barrel sampling of soils	a
Static sounding- penetration resis- tance in soils (Dutch cone test)	ASTM D-3441-79	Deep, quasi-static, cone and friction- cone penetration tests of soil	<b>A</b>
Mechanical proper- ties of rock- (indirect)	ISRM Doc. 5, Part 3	Suggested method for determination of the Schmidt Rebound Hardness	a
Geophysical borehole logging	ISRM Parts 1-11	Suggested methods of geophysical logging of boreholes	a
Soil classification	ASTM D-2488-69	Description of soils (visual-manual procedure	a 2)
Concepts of soils Mechanics and Procedures	U.S. Dept. of Interior (USBR)	Earth Manual 2nd and 3rd Ed.	1985 & 1990

. . . .

<sup>a</sup> Current version of document or procedure will be used

Other technical procedures that are comparable to the procedures listed above may be used. An example is the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation procedures presented in the Earth Manual, Part 2, 1990. These procedures are comparable with, and in some cases more inclusive than the technical procedures listed above.

2.2 Laboratory Tests and Material Property Measurement Study

The objectives of this program are to conduct laboratory tests and material property measurements on representative

samples of soil, rock and aggregate. The gravels and cobbles of this site preclude undisturbed sampling, therefore, for tests requiring undisturbed samples, remolded samples will be used in testing. These tests and measurements are intended to determine physical, mechanical, and dynamic properties. Additional tests and measurements will be conducted on soils to determine index properties and moisture-density compaction curves for potential fill material. Geotechnical information from this study will contribute to the development of the geotechnical design parameters presented in the SCP's Table 8.3.1.14-1 (see Appendix A), which in turn will be used to address Design Issue 4.4 (Section 8.3.2.5, SCP) and provide geotechnical engineering design parameters to Title II design.

Determination of the quality status for the activities of this study will be made separately, according to AP-6.17Q, "Determination of the Importance of Items and Activities", which implements NUREG-1318, "Technical Position on Items and Activities in the High-Level Waste Geologic Repository Program Subject to Quality Assurance Requirements". The results of that determination will be contained in the Q-List, Quality Activities List and Non-Selection Record, which will be controlled documents.

QA grading packages for the activities of this study plan will be prepared separately, according to AP-5 2.8Q "Quality Assurance Grading" controlled document.

2.2.1 Physical Property and Index Laboratory Test Activity

2.2.1.1 Objectives

÷- .

The objective of this activity is to measure the soil or rock weight and volume components using physical property tests. Soils can be further characterized by index tests such as gradation analysis and Atterberg limits testing. The physical and index property test results are used to classify soils and rocks, to group soils and rocks in major strata, and to extrapolate results from a restricted number of mechanical and dynamic properties tests to determine properties of other similar materials. Empirical methods can also be used to relate the physical properties and soil or rock classifications to engineering parameters.

The following soil, rock, and aggregate parameters will be collected, and/or evaluated, to fulfill the objectives of this activity:

- 1. Soil parameters
  - a. Density
  - b. Specific gravity
  - c. Moisture content
  - d. Soil classification
    - i. Gradation analysis
    - ii. Atterberg limits (this parameter will only be determined if cohesive soils are encountered)
  - e. Moisture-density compaction curves for potential fill material
  - f. Relative density (cohesionless soils)
- 2. Rock parameters
  - a. Density
  - b. Moisture content
  - c. Porosity
  - d. Specific gravity
- 3. Aggregate Durability and Soundness
  - a. Sodium sulfate soundness test
  - b. Los Angeles abrasion test
  - c. Petrographic analysis of aggregate

Current estimates of most of the above parameters are presented in the SCP's Table 8.3.1.14-1 (see Appendix A).

2.2.1.2 General Approach for Test Activity and Rationale for Test Selection

A sufficient number of samples will be tested so that the variations in physical and index properties throughout the proposed ESF surface and ESF ramp and shaft alignments will be adequately characterized. Laboratory physical property tests will be performed on soil and rock samples taken every five feet in depth and at every noticeable change in material where soil or rock characteristics may change. These laboratory tests for soil will include density, specific gravity, moisture content, gradation analysis, Atterberg limits (for cohesive soils only), and relative density (cohesionless soils). Physical property laboratory tests for rock will include density, moisture content, and specific gravity.

The laboratory soil tests can be conducted on disturbed samples except for the density and porosity tests. These two soil tests will require undisturbed samples. Because of the difficulty in obtaining an undisturbed sample from a dry cohesionless soil with cobbles, soil densities will generally be determined in situ using field density test methods. Empirical correlations with sounding methods are a contingency method. These methods will be discussed in further detail in Section 2.3 (Field Tests and Characterization Measurements).

Soil compaction tests will be performed on at least two samples for each type of potential fill material. Because of the very coarse nature of the soil, the Standard Proctor or Modified Proctor compaction methods may not be appropriate to develop the moisture-dry density compaction curve relationships of the soil. For gravelly soils, up to 3-in. maximum size, the U.S.B.R. E-38 procedure will be used to develop compaction curves.

Tests to evaluate the durability of aggregate will be performed on at least two samples from each potential aggregate source. These tests will include the sodium sulfate soundness test, the Los Angeles abrasion test (USBR, Concrete Manual, 1981), and petrographic examination. Potential aggregate sources may include existing sources as well as alluvial material or crushed rock from site areas that will be eventually excavated during the development of the ESF.

# 2.2.1.3 Methods and Technical Procedures

Standard soil, rock, and aggregate test and classification procedures will be used for this activity. A list of test and classification methods follows:

		Technical Procedure
Method	Number or Author	Title Date
Sample preparation for soils	USBR 5205-86	Preparing soil samples by <sup>b</sup> splitting or quartering
Sample preparation for soils	ASTM D421-58	Dry preparation of soil <sup>b</sup> samples for particle-size analysis and determination of soil constants
Moisture content for soil and rock	ASTM D2216-80	Laboratory determination <sup>b</sup> of water (moisture) content of soil, rock, and soil-aggregate mixtures
Density of soil	ASTM D2937-83	Density of soil in place <sup>b</sup> by the drive-cylinder
Specific gravity for soil:		
Materials smaller than number 4 sieve	<b>ASTM</b> D854-83	Specific gravity of soils $b$
Materials larger than number 4 sieve	ASTM C127	Test method for specific <sup>b</sup> gravity and absorption of coarse aggregate
Soil Classification:		
	USBR 5000	Determining Unified Soil <sup>b</sup> Classification (Lab method)
	ASTM D2487-83	Classification of soils <sup>b</sup> for engineering purposes
Atterberg limit: *		
Liquid and plastic limits	ASTM D4318-83	Liquid limit, plastic <sup>b</sup> limit, and plastic index of soils

Shrinkage limit	ASTM D427-83	Shrinkage factors of <sup>b</sup> soils		
Soil Gradation:				
Sieve analysis	ASTM D422-63	Particle-size analysis of <sup>b</sup> soils		
Hydrometer analysis	ASTM D422-63	Particle-size analysis of <sup>b</sup> soils		
Compaction moisture- density relationships	s:			
Standard Proctor	<b>ASTM</b> D698-78	Moisture-density relations <sup>b</sup> of soils and soil- aggregate mixtures using 5.5-lb. hammer and 12-in. drop		
Modified Proctor	ASTM D1557-78	Moisture-density relations <sup>b</sup> of soils and soil- aggregate mixtures using 10-1b hammer and 18-in. drop		
U.S.B.R. Compact- ion Test (gravel- ly soils3 in. maximum size)	USBR 5517	Compaction test for soil b containing gravel		
Relative density	ASTM D4254-83	Minimum index density of <sup>b</sup> soils and calculation of relative density		
Porosity/density of rock	ISRM Doc. 6 Part 1, No. 2-5	Suggested method of b porosity/density determination		
Moisture content for rock	ISRM Doc. 6 Part 1, No. 1	Suggested method for <sup>b</sup> determination of water content		
Aggregate Durability:				

.

.

÷- .

Designation Soundness of Aggregate 1981 19 (USBR Con- (Sodium Sulfate Method) crete Manual)

1981	Designation	Abrasion of Coarse Aggre-
	21 (USBR Con- crete Manual)	gate by use of the Los Angeles Machine
1981	Designation	Petrographic Examination
	7 (USBR Con- crete Manual)	of Aggregates
Specific gravity for rock	ISRM Doc. 6 Part 1, No. 4	Suggested method for b porosity/density determination

<sup>a</sup> Atterberg limits will be required only if cohesive soils are encountered.

<sup>b</sup> Current version of document or procedure will be used.

The Principal Investigator will have the option of using other technical procedures that are comparable to the procedures listed above. An example is the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation procedures from the Earth Manual, Part 2, 1990. These procedures are comparable with, and in some cases more inclusive than the technical procedures listed above.

2.2.2 Mechanical and Dynamic Laboratory Property Test Activity

2.2.2.1 Objectives

The objective of this activity is to measure in the laboratory the static and dynamic deformation and strength characteristics of soil and rock samples obtained from the exploratory program. The results of this testing will be used to evaluate bearing capacity, earth pressures, shear strength parameters, slope stability, settlement and swelling potentials, and the dynamic characteristics of the soil and rock. This geotechnical information will be used for locating and designing buildings, foundations, retaining walls, ramp portals, shaft collars, fills, roads, and slopes. Results from this activity will be the major contributor for developing the geotechnical design parameters presented in Table 8.3.1.14-1 of the SCP (see Appendix A).

The following data and parameters will be collected, and/or evaluated, to fulfill the objectives of this activity.

- 1. Required static load derived parameters
  - a. Mohr-Coulomb strength criteria parameters for soils (cohesion and angle of friction). The type of strength testing will depend on the type of soil, stress history, new stress state, and rate of loading.
  - b. Peak and residual failure envelopes for rocks.
  - c. Young's modulus.

.....

- d. Poisson's ratio.
- e. Shear modulus.
- f. Rock discontinuity shear strength parameters in terms of cohesion and friction angle.
- 2. Contingent static load derived parameters.
  - a. Collapse potential (for relatively dry, low-density soils).
  - b. Coefficient of consolidation (for saturated, clayey soils).
  - c. Compression and swell index (for saturated, clayey soils).
  - d. Other failure criteria parameters such as Drucker-Prager or Hoek and Brown.
  - e. Deformation modulus of soils in terms of stress-strain characteristics and confinement stress conditions.
  - f. Bulk modulus and constrained modulus of soils.
- 3. Required dynamic load derived parameters.
  - a. Compressive wave velocities.
  - b. Shear wave velocities.

- 4. Contingent dynamic load derived parameters.
  - a. Strength and stress-deformation characteristics of soil under dynamic load conditions evaluated as a function of stress rates, confinement stress, initial static stress level, magnitude of pulsating stress, number of stress cycles, and frequency of loading.
  - b. Dynamic shear modulus as a function of strain and confinement stress.
  - c. Damping as a function of strain.
  - d. Shear wave velocities as a function of strain.
  - e. Liquefaction parameters--cyclic shearing stress ratio, cyclic deformation, and pore-pressure response (applicable for soils with perched-water tables near the surface).

The need for any contingent parameters will be determined by the soil or rock conditions encountered, the function or design requirements of the surface facilities, the types of foundations selected, and the type or sophistication of the analyses that are selected for the design or performance studies. On the basis of the known site conditions and the design presented in the SCP-CDR (SNL, 1987), these contingent parameters are not presently required. The contingent parameters will be characterized if unexpected soil and rock conditions are encountered, or if more sophisticated constitutive models are required or used in the soil or rock-structure interaction numerical codes.

Estimated values and some measured values for most of the previously described data and parameters are presented in the SCP's Table 8.3.1.14-1 (see Appendix A).

2.2.2.2 General Approach for Test Activity and Rationale for Test selection

Standard mechanical and dynamic laboratory tests for geotechnical engineering practice will be performed. Testing will be conducted on undisturbed or recompacted samples taken from soil and rock strata that will influence or are influenced by ESF surface facility construction. Selection of sample location, depth, and type of test will be determined by the surface structure function, loads (static or dynamic), and foundation depths and widths. As a general rule 3 to 5 mechanical tests will be performed on soil and rock samples at every noticeable change in strata where soil or rock characteristics change.

Test conditions will approximate actual field conditions as closely as is practicable. For example, the range of confining pressures for triaxial tests will span the anticipated in-place confining pressures. The upper confining pressures may be considerably higher than in-place pressures in order to affect rock with strengths of 20,000 psi or more. Moisture conditions will also be as close to in-place moisture conditions as is practical with drained or undrained tests as is appropriate. Sample sizes will be as large as is appropriate, NQ or HQ for rock and up to 9.5 inches in diameter for gravelly soil samples. Strain rates will also be controlled to provide results as close to in-place conditions as is practical.

Dynamic tests will only be performed on samples from beneath potential structures important to safety, such as the ramp portals and shaft collars. Testing will also be conducted on all soils to be used for engineered fills. These soils will be compacted to the appropriate dry density and moisture content before conducting laboratory tests to determine their mechanical and dynamic properties.

Laboratory test methods used to measure the strength and deformability parameters of representative soil samples or potential borrow material will rely primarily on the triaxial compression test method, however, the direct shear test method may be used as an alternative. Triaxial test results are considered more reliable due to certain limitations of the direct shear test. The direct shear test is a simpler, more economical test but is limited in that the failure plane is predetermined by the test method and not by the soil properties, and the distribution of the shear stresses and displacements along the failure plane are non-uniform.

A minimum of three (preferably four or five) triaxial tests or direct shear tests will be performed on each soil condition encountered or each potential borrow material considered. The triaxial and direct shear tests will be performed over the range of confinement or normal stresses that may be expected.

Since the soil conditions are expected to be cohesionless, undisturbed sampling will probably be impractical. Therefore, mechanical property tests will be performed in the laboratory on recompacted samples. These samples will be recompacted to the densities and moisture contents measured in situ, even though the disturbance and then recompaction of the soil will not result in the same soil fabric as found in place. This change in fabric

can impact the soil's mechanical properties, however, the effects on a cohesionless soil are expected to be minimal. Sample sizes will be increased to reduce size effects, e.g. 9.5 by 22-inch specimens will be used to reduce size effects. Caliche-cemented materials will be treated as rock or soil depending on the degree of cementation. Caliche soils treated as soils will lose in situ fabric during sampling and test results will be conservative.

Borrow materials that are being evaluated for use as engineered fills will be prepared by compacting the material using USBR 5515, "Procedure for Performing Laboratory Compaction of Soils Containing Gravel". The selection of the compaction method and the percentage of the maximum density and moisture content at which the potential borrow material will be compacted, depends on the type of borrow material used and the projected use of the material.

Since soil samples tested in the laboratory will probably be recompacted representative samples, other laboratory and field methods will be used to help estimate or confirm the laboratory test results. These methods will estimate the in situ soil strength (cohesion and angle of friction) and deformability (Young's modulus) using empirical correlations with soil classification, and relative density. The relative density method is described in Section 2.3 (Field Tests and Characterization Measurements Study). The soil classification method is described in Section 2.2.1 (Physical Property and Index Laboratory Test Activity).

Since the soil is expected to be cohesionless, the immediate settlement characteristics of the soil beneath the footings will be determined by laboratory consolidation tests (USBR 5700) on recompacted samples. If collapsable soils are encountered, recompacted samples will not be used. These data combined with conservative designs and low loads should be adequate.

The strength and deformability of intact rock core will be determined in the laboratory from the results of triaxial compression tests, unconfined compression tests, and Brazilian or direct tensile tests in areas of particularly high loads such as steep cuts or underground excavations. The strength of fractured or jointed rock core will be determined using the triaxial compression test. The results of these tests will be plotted in the form of peak and residual strength envelopes from which the strength parameters (cohesion and angle of friction) can be determined for both the intact and fractured or jointed core. These strength parameters can be used to evaluate the allowable foundation bearing pressure of the rock (Goodman, 1980).
The direct shear testing method will be used in the laboratory to measure the mechanical properties of rock discontinuities. These tests will be performed on samples taken from areas that may have potential slope instability such as the cutslope above the ramp portal and any other cuts which have the potential for slope instability. Enough samples will be tested to develop peak and residual failure envelopes from such locations. The tests will at a minimum determine the strength parameters (cohesion and friction angle) of the discontinuity. Test results will be used in the stability evaluation of the rock slopes and will contribute to the evaluation of the allowable bearing pressure for a foundation, especially for foundations on sloping topography.

Core taken from the boreholes along the alignment of the ramps or from the exploratory borehole for the shaft, will be tested in unconfined compression and possibly triaxial compression. Mechanical parameters such as strength, Young's modulus, and Poisson's ratio can be obtained from the unconfined compression test. Core will be examined petrographically for deleterious minerals including quartz which has a significant impact on bit wear. Core will also be reserved for proprietary testing by equipment manufacturers. Sampling and testing of core from the boreholes along the ramp alignment will, as a minimum, occur where the borehole intersects the ramp. If inspection and/or early testing indicates additional testing is necessary, core will be tested from other stratigraphic horizons or geologic structures.

The velocity and damping characteristics of elastic waves through soil and rock can be determined in the laboratory using resonant methods. High- and low-frequency ultrasonic pulse techniques can also be used for rock. The resulting velocities from these tests can then be used to determine the elastic deformation parameters of the soil or rock. However, since these tests will only measure the dynamic characteristics of intact rock and not the fractured or jointed rock mass, these tests will only be used as alternative tests to validate the elastic deformation and damping parameters derived from field geophysical seismic methods.

Determination of the dynamic compression and shear moduli depends primarily on field geophysical seismic methods such as, down-hole, cross-hole, and surface refraction measurement techniques. Using these techniques, the maximum dynamic shear modulus (low-strain) can be obtained. The nonlinearity of soil can be considered by reducing the shear modulus with strain based on correlations developed by Seed et al. (1984). The relationship developed by Seed et al. (1984) can also be used to determine the maximum shear modulus of soil as a function of a density related factor,  $K^2$ , obtainable from the field measured shear wave velocities, and the mean effective confining stress. The Seed et al. (1984) report also provides a correlation with dynamic shear modulus or shear wave velocities and Standard Penetration Test blow count data. A method for reducing the shear modulus of rock as a function of strain is addressed by Schnabel et al., (1971).

The determination of the strength and stress-deformation characteristics of soils under dynamic load conditions evaluated as a function of stress level, magnitude of pulsating stress, number of stress cycles, and frequency of loading can only be determined in the laboratory using a cyclic loaded triaxial compression test. However, because of the difficulty in obtaining undisturbed samples of the coarse cohesionless soils and the potential unreliability of testing recompacted samples under dynamic loading conditions, the cyclic loaded triaxial compression test will not be conducted if sufficient confidence can be acquired in the previously described field and empirical methods for determining the dynamic mechanical characteristics of the soil. Certain conditions may develop that will either require or produce more of a need for cyclic loaded triaxial test data. These conditions would include a lack of confidence in the previously described field and empirical methods, therefore requiring the cyclic loaded triaxial test as a means of confirming or validating the parameters developed from the field and empirical methods. In addition, this test would potentially provide the design engineer with more information to better assess the dynamic characteristics of the soil. The need and validity of the cyclic loaded triaxial test may increase if other soil conditions are encountered such as saturated soils or finer grained soils. Other conditions that may require the implementation of cyclic loaded triaxial test methods are the use of more sophisticated constitutive models in the soil structure interaction numerical codes.

# 2.2.2.3 Methods and Technical Procedures

Standard testing procedures will be used. A list of possible test methods are given in the following table. The selection of the most appropriate method will depend on the soil or rock conditions that are encountered in the exploration activities and the type or sophistication of the analyses that are selected or required for design or performance studies. These considerations were described in the previous section.

		Technical Procedur				
Method		Number of	r Title			
		Author	- · · ·			
Drained triaxial strength of granular soils <sup>b</sup>	USBR	5755	Performing consolidated -drained triaxial shear testing of soils	c		
Unconfined compres- sion testing for cohesive soils <sup>a</sup>	,ASTM	2166-66	Unconfined compressive strength of cohesive soils	C .		
Triaxial compres- sion testing for soils <sup>*</sup>	ASTM	D2850-82	Unconsolidated, undrained compressive strength of cohesive soil in triaxial compression	с . <b>S</b>		
Direct-shear strength for soils <sup>a</sup>	ASTM	D3080-72	Direct shear test of soils under consolidated drained conditions	c		
Compressibility- swell test for soils <sup>a</sup>	ASTM	D2435-80	One-dimensional consol- idation properties of soils	c		
Resonant column test for soil <sup>b</sup>	ASTM	D4015-81	Modulus and damping of soils by the resonant- column method	c		
High-frequency ultrasonic pulse for rock <sup>b</sup>	ISRM pp. :	, Doc. 4, 108-109	Suggested methods for determining sound velocity	с		
Low-frequency ultrasonic pulse technique for rock <sup>b</sup>	ISRM pp. 3	, Doc. 4, 109-110	Suggested methods for determining sound velocity	c		
Resonant method test for $rock^b$	ISRM p. 1	, Doc. 4, 10	Suggested method for determining sound velocity	c		

#### YMP-USGS/USBR-SP 8.3.1.14.2

с

Unconfined compres- ASTM D2938 sive strength of rock core

Unconfined compres- ISRM Part 2 sive deformability of rock core

Triaxial compressive ISRM, Doc. 7 strength of rock core

Triaxial compressive ASTM D2664 strength and deformability of rock core

Indirect tensile strength of rock discontinuities

Direct shear

strength of rock discontinuities Suggested method for determination of the uniaxial compressive strength of rock materials

Suggested methods for ° determining deformability of rock materials in uniaxial compression

Suggested methods for <sup>c</sup> determining the strength of rock materials in triaxial compression

Triaxial compressive strength of undrained rock core specimens without pore pressure measurements

ISRM, Doc. 8, Suggested method for ° Part 2 determining indirect tensile strength by the Brazil test

ISRM, Doc. 1, Suggested method for <sup>c</sup> Part 2 laboratory determination of direct shear strength

\* The need for these test methods is contingent on encountering cohesive soils. Based on known site conditions, cohesive soils are not expected.

<sup>b</sup> Alternative test method.

Current version of document or procedure will be used.

The Principal Investigator will have the option of using other technical procedures that are comparable to the procedures listed above. An example would be the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation procedures in the Earth Manual, Part 2, 1990. These procedures are comparable with, and in some cases more inclusive than the technical procedures listed above.

# 2.3 Field Tests and Characterization Measurements Study

The objective of this program is to conduct field tests and characterization measurements. These field tests are intended to determine the in situ physical, mechanical, and dynamic properties of the soil and rock. Characterization measurements will be conducted on the rock for the purpose of classifying the rock and quantitatively describing the rock structure (discontinuities). Geophysical field measurements will help develop a three-dimensional velocity structure of the subsurface soil and rock strata in addition to determining their dynamic properties. Geotechnical information from this study will contribute to the development of the geotechnical design parameters presented in the SCP's Table 8.3.1.14-1 (see Appendix A), which in turn will be used to address Design Issue 4.4 (Section 8.3.2.5, SCP) and provide geotechnical engineering design parameters to Title II design.

Determination of the quality status for the activities of this study will be made separately, according to AP-6.17Q, "Determination of the Importance of Items and Activities", which implements NUREG-1318, "Technical Position on Items and Activities in the High-Level Waste Geologic Repository Program Subject to Quality Assurance Requirements". The results of that determination will be contained in the Q-List, Quality Activities List and Non-Selection Record, which will be controlled documents.

QA grading packages for the activities of this study plan will be prepared separately, according to AP-5 2.8Q "Quality Assurance Grading" controlled document.

2.3.1 Physical Property Field Tests and Characterization Measurements Activity

#### 2.3.1.1 Objectives

The objectives of this activity are to classify and describe the soil and rock conditions in the field and to determine their physical properties. The results of these tests and measurements will be used to develop preliminary estimates of the engineering characteristics of the soils and rocks. In addition, these properties and measurements will aid in the grouping of soils and rocks into stratigraphic units and the extrapolation of results from a restricted number of mechanical and dynamic properties tests to zones of soil and rock with similar material properties.

The data and parameters that will be collected and/or evaluated to fulfill the objectives of this activity are as follows:

1. Soil

- Density a.
- Relative density (from standard penetration blow b. count data on cohesionless soils)
- 2. Rocks

a. Rock mass classification

- i. Q-Norwegian Geotechnical Institute (NGI) Tunneling Quality Index
- ii. RMR--rock mass rating from South African Council for Scientific and Industrial Research (CSIR) Geomechanics Classification
- b. Rock structure (discontinuities)
  - Description of faults i.
    - (a) Location
    - (b) Orientation
    - Thickness (C)
    - Type of infilling (d)
    - (e) Moisture and seepage conditions
    - Waviness and roughness (f)
  - ii. Description of joints
    - (a)
    - Number of joint sets Spacing of joints for each set (b)
    - Orientation of each joint set (C)
    - Type of infilling, if any (d)
    - Moisture and seepage conditions (e)
    - (f) Waviness and roughness
    - (q) Continuity
    - (h) Persistence
    - (i) Wall strength
    - Block size (j)
    - (k) Drill core (total rock recovery, discontinuity frequency, and rock quality
      - designation (RQD))

Estimated values and some measured values for the previously described data and parameters are presented in the SCP's Table 8.3.1.14-1 (see Appendix A).

# 2.3.1.2 General Approach for Test Activity and Rationale for Test Selection

Standard geotechnical engineering field tests and characterization activities will be conducted. A representative number of these tests and characterization activities will be conducted throughout the ESF surface and subsurface access facility sites.

In-place soil density can be determined by any one of the four different methods presented in Section 3.3.1.3 (Methods and Technical Procedures). The sand-cone method is the most commonly used method for measuring density in the field, however, if the soil does not have enough cohesion to maintain a free standing hole then the nuclear method or the drive-cylinder method may provide more suitable methods for measuring density. If the soil is very gravelly, then U.S.B.R. "Field Density Procedure Test", E-24, will be used. These measurements will be taken in test pits, trenches, and any cut areas. Soil density measurements will be taken every five feet and at any changes in material.

Rock mass classification data will be developed from rock core and outcrops using two methods. The first method is called the tunneling quality index (Q) method and was developed by the Norwegian Geotechnical Institute, while the second method is referred to as the rock mass rating (RMR) method and was developed by the South African Council for Scientific and Industrial Research. This rock mass classification data will be used to evaluate the stability and required support or reinforcement for subsurface excavations. Rock core from the boreholes for the shaft and the ramp will be classified to assist in evaluating subsurface excavation stability and providing the designers with data necessary to estimate support or reinforcement requirements.

Preliminary estimates of rock mass strength and deformation characteristics can be developed from rock mass classification data (Hoek and Brown, 1980). This classification data and estimates of rock mass strength and deformation characteristics can contribute to the siting and design of surface facilities such as the ramp portals and shaft collars. This includes using the rock mass strength to evaluate bearing capacity, stability and support requirements of the portal, and slope stability for highly fractured rock where failure may be through the rock mass and not along discrete discontinuities.

YMP-USGS/USBR-SP 8.3.1.14.2

Rock mass discontinuities will be quantitatively described using methods recommended by the International Society for Rock Mechanics Commission on Standardization of Laboratory and Field Tests. These data will be used in conjunction with the rock mass classification data to evaluate the stability of any potentially hazardous rock slopes and to contribute to a better understanding of the engineering characteristics of the rock mass. The quantitative description of discontinuities can be performed on rock core and outcrops.

### 2.3.1.3 Methods and Technical Procedures

Standard testing procedures will be used by this activity. The selection of the most appropriate method for measuring soil density in the field will depend on the soil conditions that are encountered during the exploration activities. A list of the possible test methods follows:

		Technical Procedure					
Method	Number or Author	Title	Date				
Density of soil in place	ASTM D2937-83	Density of soil in place by the drive- cylinder method	a				
	ASTM D1556-82	Density of soil in place by the sand- cone method	a				
	ASTM D2167-66	Density of soil in place by the rubber- balloon method	å				
	ASTM D2922-81	Density of soil and soil-aggregate in place by nuclear methods (shallow depth)	å				
Density of soil in place	U.S.B.R. E-24	Field density pro- cedure test	1980				
Dynamic sounding (blow count) in soils	ASTM D1586-67	Penetration test and split-barrel sampling of soils	å				

Static sounding- penetration resis- tance in soils (Dutch cone test)	ASTM D3441-79	Deep, quasi-static, cone and friction- cone penetration tests of soil	2
Quantitative des- cription of rock mass discontin- uities	ISRM, Part 1, No. 1-11	Suggested methods for the quantitative des- cription of discontin- uities in rock masses	a
Rock mass class- ification, rock mass rating (RMR)	Bieniawski, Z. T.	Rock mass classificat- 1 ion in rock engineer- ing	L976
Rock mass clas- sification, tunnel- ing quality (Q)	Barton, Lien, and Lunde	Engineering classific- 1 ation of rock masses for the design of tunnel support	L974

<sup>a</sup> Current version of document or procedure will be used.

Other technical procedures that are comparable to the procedures listed above may be used. An example is the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation procedures presented in the Earth Manual, Part 2, 1990. These procedures are comparable with, and in some cases more inclusive than the technical procedures listed above.

# 2.3.2 Mechanical Property Field Test Activity

#### 2.3.2.1 Objectives

The objective of this activity is to measure the deformation and strength characteristics of in situ soil and rock. The results of this testing will be used to evaluate bearing capacity, earth pressures, settlement and swelling potentials, slope stability, and the dynamic response of soil and rock for the design of foundations, retaining walls, fills, roads, and slopes.

The data and parameters to be collected and/or evaluated to fulfill the objective of this activity are listed as follows:

- Required parameters for soil (these parameters will be developed from empirical relationships using the following possible data: in place density, relative density and soil classification or gradation).
  - a. Indirect estimates of Mohr-Coulomb shear strength parameters.

- b. Indirect estimates of stiffness or Young's modulus for use in evaluating immediate settlement (compression).
- 2. Contingent parameters for soil.

3.

- a. Plate load bearing pressure versus settlement (this will be applicable if spread footings are considered in the design).
- b. Modulus of subgrade reaction from plate load test (static or dynamic).
- c. Pile load versus settlement (presently piles are not considered in the SCP-CDR (SNL, 1987).
- d. Sounding (Only if fine-grained materials are encountered)
- 3. Required parameters for rock (these parameters will be developed from empirical relationships using rock mass classification data).
  - a. Indirect estimates of strength.
  - b. Indirect estimates of stiffness cr Young's modulus.
- 4. Contingent parameters for rock.
  - a. Plate load bearing pressure vs. settlement (on the surface or down a borehole).
  - b. In situ direct shear test to measure the peak and residual shear strength of rock discontinuities.

The need for any contingent parameters will be determined by the soil or rock conditions encountered, the function or design requirements of the ESF surface facilities, the types of foundations selected, and the type or sophistication of the analyses that are selected for the design or performance studies. On the basis of the known site conditions and the primary conceptual designs presently considered in the "ESF Alternatives Study Task No. 4", these contingent parameters are not presently required. The contingent parameters will be obtained if unexpected soil and rock conditions are encountered, or if more sophisticated constitutive models are required or used in the soil or rock-structure interaction numerical codes.

# 2.3.2.2 General Approach for Test Activity and Rationale for Test Selection

Standard geotechnical field tests will be conducted on soil and rock that will influence or be influenced by construction at the ESF. Preliminary field testing may also be performed on rock core taken from the exploration boreholes for the subsurface shafts and ramps. The type of test, location of test, and depth of test depend on factors such as surface facility function, loads, type and depth of footings, and subsurface soil or rock conditions. Material such as caliche will be treated as either soil or rock depending on degree of cementation.

The primary methods used to measure soil strength (cohesion and angle of friction) and stiffness (Young's modulus) are indirect methods using in situ penetration tests. The two most common methods are the Standard Penetration Test and the Dutch Cone Test. Both of these in situ methods are penetration resistance methods. The Standard Penetration Test applies an impact load and the Dutch Cone applying a continuous load. Unfortunately these methods are ineffective in gravelly soils. Since the soil conditions expected at the site are expected to be cohesionless, coarse-grained, and gravelly, these penetration test methods will not be effective in measuring the strength and stiffness of the site soil. Required parameters will be estimated from in place density, relative density, and gradations. As a contingency, the Becker Hammer penetration resistance method can be used for sounding and correlated with SPT blow counts and engineering soil properties (Harder and Seed, 1986, and Fang, 1990). The contingency conditions that would require a soil/rock-structure interaction analysis, which in turn would require shear modulus, Poisson's ratio, and damping parameters, are discussed in Section 2.3.3.2.

Preliminary estimates of rock mass strength and deformability will be made from empirical relationships with rock mass classification data. Hoek and Brown (1980) have attempted to relate Q and RMR rock mass classification values to failure criteria parameters they developed, which in turn can be related to Mohr-Coulomb failure criteria parameters. Rock mass deformation modulus was also empirically related to rock mass classification values by Bieniawski (1978).

The rock mass classification data can be obtained on rock core and outcrops from areas where potential surface structures are planned. This classification data and estimates of rock mass strength and deformation characteristics can contribute to the siting and design of surface facilities such as the ramp portals and shaft collars. This would include using the rock mass strength to evaluate bearing capacity, stability and support requirements of the portal, and slope stability for highly fractured rock where failure may be through the rock mass and not along discrete discontinuities.

Other alternative field tests for soil and rock include plate load test (static and dynamic), pile load test, and in situ direct shear test of rock discontinuities. However, for anticipated soil or rock conditions and the type of structures and foundations being designed, these alternative tests are not expected to be necessary.

2.3.2.3 Methods and Technical Procedures

The testing procedures that will be used for this activity are standard. The selection of the most appropriate methods will depend on the soil conditions that are encountered in the exploration activities. A list of possible test methods follows:

and the second				
			Technical Procedure	
Method Date		Number or Author	Title	
Dynamic sounding (blow count) in soils	ASTM	D1586-67	Penetration test and split-barrel sampling of soils	Ъ
Plate load settle- ment in soils or rock (use only if spread footings are considered in the design)	ASTM	D1194	Standard test method for bearing capacity of soil for static load on spread footings	Ъ.
Pile load settle- ment in soils (pile foundations are presently not considered in the SCP-CDR) <sup>a</sup>	ASTM	D1143-81	Standard method of testing piles under static axial compressive load	b È

h Plate load settle-ISRM, Part 2, Suggested method for ment in rock (use field deformability only if spread determination using a footings are considplate test down a boreered in the design) hole In situ direct shear ISRM, Doc. 1, Suggested method for in <sup>b</sup> strength of rock Part 1 situ determination of discontinuity (use direct shear strength only if very unfavorable structure is encountered)

<sup>b</sup> Current version of document or procedure will be used.

Other technical procedures that are comparable to the procedures listed above may be used. An example is the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation procedures in the Earth Manual, Part 2, 1990. These procedures are comparable with, and in some cases more inclusive than the technical procedures listed above.

2.3.3 Geophysical Field Measurement Activity

2.3.3.1 Objectives

The primary objectives of this activity are to obtain measurements of the compressional and shear wave velocities, and to determine the velocity structure in the area of the ESF surface facilities. Other possible objectives of this activity will include profiling the alluvium-bedrock contact and identifying the location of possible faults through the alluvium in the vicinity of these structures. This information will be used to assist in the geologic interpretation of the site area, and will contribute to the development of the geotechnical parameters in the SCP's Table 8.3.1.14-1 (see Appendix A) and to the resolution of Design Issue 4.4 (Section 8.3.2.5, SCP).

2.3.3.2 General Approach for Test Activity and Rationale for Test Selection

As discussed previously, the existing geophysical information in the area of the surface facilities and subsurface ramps and shaft will be evaluated with respect to the location and extent of the proposed facilities. Additional geophysical work would be planned or attempted, based on this evaluation. This additional work would probably include the following:

1. One or more seismic lines will be performed along the axis of proposed portal approaches. Other surface facilities important to safety will also have one or more seismic lines performed at their proposed locations. The primary purpose of these lines will be to measure compressional and shear wave velocities of the alluvial materials and the bedrock, and to determine the seismic structure in the vicinity of the proposed portal and approach. A secondary purpose will be to profile the alluvium/bedrock contact and/or identify possible faults. A sledgehammer or small explosive charges will be used to supply the seismic energy. Previous work by Gibson, et al (in press) indicates that the usefulness of geophysical methods at this site is questionable. The work described above may not meet all objectives.

2. In addition, one or more of the boreholes drilled for each of the surface facilities important to safety will be logged for seismic velocities. A down-hole survey utilizing wall-locking geophones will be performed with a sledgehammer or small explosive charges at ground surface, if such geophones are effective in the borehole. Otherwise, an uphole survey with geophones at the ground surface and small explosive charges down hole, will be used. If the up- or down-hole methods are ineffective and do not provide enough resolution, then a cross-hole method may be attempted. Density logs can also be performed in these holes and correlated with density measurements in the laboratory and field.

The in situ velocity and velocity structure data resulting from these geophysical methods will be used to identify subsurface strata and structure and to calculate the dynamic deformation modulus and Poisson's ratio of the subsurface strata.

Either pseudo-static or more sophisticated soil/rockstructure interaction methods will be used as design tools to consider dynamic loading conditions. The pseudo-static methodology will be sufficient for designing most of the surface and subsurface structures. Since most structures important to safety ,such as the ramp portal, will be embedded in rock, the need for using soil/rock-structure interaction methods of analysis in design are not expected to be necessary. The ramp portal is not expected to be vulnerable because it is embedded in rock; however, the cut slope above the ramp portal will be vulnerable to dynamic loading. Due to the importance to safety, the slope stability analysis methodology will at a minimum consider the dynamic loading conditions as pseudo-static and possibly a numerical modeling approach considering dynamic loading conditions may be appropriate for the conditions encountered.

# 2.3.3.3 Methods and Technical Procedures

.\*-

Appropriate standard seismic equipment, data acquisition, and interpretation techniques will be used to perform this work. There are no standardized methods for these techniques, but they are described in the literature.

#### 3. CONSTRAINTS ON THE STUDY

The selection of test methods for this investigation was unaffected by possible impacts on the potential repository site except in the selection of the drilling medium and techniques for drill holes along the ramp alignments. If water as a drilling fluid potentially effects other testing, air will be used and drilling techniques will be adjusted accordingly. The type of drilling medium should not effect the sample suitability, quantities, or locations. Exploration for the surface facilities will be shallow and typically consist of test pits and/or auger holes; these will not impact the potential repository site or other tests.

Because all planned tests are standard tests, precision and accuracy of measurements are described in the procedures controlling tests or calibration of equipment. The designs for which the data are being collected are standard practice and standard tests will provide the appropriate precision and accuracy. Where these factors are not clearly defined, they will comply with industry standard practice.

Samples and in situ measurements will be collected at the locations of the structures and should be representative of actual conditions. The selection of test excavation locations and backfilling methods must not compromise the structure foundations.

#### 4. APPLICATION OF RESULTS

This section describes how the information obtained in the present study will be used in other site characterization studies. The description is summarized from information detailed in Chapter 8 of the SCP. Related discussions in section 1.2 consider the uses of information from the study in the context of issue resolution and performance goals. The main application of the results from this soil and rock investigation is to provide the necessary geotechnical information for the design of the ESF surface facilities and subsurface access facilities. The most direct application of the soil and rock characterization activities will be to provide the necessary data to design surface structures, foundations and retaining walls, evaluate the soil-structure interaction (response) due to earthquake loading conditions, and evaluate any potential slope instability conditions. Foundation designs will be necessary for various types of structures, including buildings, shaft collars, shaft headframes, hoist foundations, and ramp portals. Rock characterization data will be used for siting and designing the subsurface ramps and shafts.

Data will be submitted in the form of reports consisting of mapping and testing results, including test pit logs, gradation analyses, geologic maps and cross-sections, testing results, and text describing and discussing findings with conclusions. All data collected will be submitted in accordance with Project procedures. All data, including data supporting test results, will be submitted for final analysis and analytical studies by the design entities.

4.1 Resolution of Design and Performance Issues

The data obtained from this investigation will be primarily used in the resolution of Design Issue 4.4 (Preclosure Design and Technical Feasibility). Design Issue 4.4 (SCP 8.3.1.14-2) addresses whether construction, operation, closure, and decommissioning technologies are adequate to resolve performance issues.

The information derived from this investigation will also be used to support the following issues, site characterization investigations, and potential repository design and performance assessment information needs:

<u>Information need,</u> <u>issue, or</u> <u>investigation</u> <u>Description</u> 1.11 Establish characteristics and configurations of the repository and repository engineered barriers (Section 8.3.2.2) 2.3.1 Determination of credible accidents applicable to the repository (Section 8.3.5.5.1)

YMP-USGS/USBR-SP 8.3.1.14.2

- 4.2.1 Site and performance information needed for design (Section 8.3.2.4.1)
- 4.4.1 Site and performance assessment information needed for design, technical feasibility (Section 8.3.2.5.1)
- 8.3.1.4.3 Development of three-dimensional models of rock characteristics
- 8.3.1.15.1 Spatial distribution of thermal and mechanical properties
- 8.3.1.17.3 Potential vibratory ground motion at the site from natural or manmade seismic sources
- 4.2 Interfaces with Other Site Characterization Plans

Considerable information is required to conduct an assessment of the risk categories identified in SCP Sections 8.3.5.1 and 8.3.5.1.1. This information includes physical property values, design descriptions and objectives, and analytical tools. The resolution strategies for performance Issues 2.1 through 2.3 provide a comprehensive and systematic process for determining the required information needs. As shown in SCP Sections 8.3.5.3 through 8.3.5.5, most of this information is associated with the design of engineered systems and does not require site characterization, environmental monitoring, or socioeconomic monitoring activities. Instead, the goals and expected ranges for this design-related information will be developed as an integral part of the normal design and safety assessment processes. For information to be obtained from site characterization or from the collection of environmental and socioeconomic data, the parameters measured and the methods of satisfying the information needs are contained in study plans appropriate for the discipline or subject area of interest.

The general analytical strategies and approaches for assessing preclosure radiological safety are described in SCP Sections 8.3.5.1.3 and 8.3.5.1.4. The analytical approaches fall within two broad categories: (1) the assessment of radiological risks and releases from accidents and (2) the assessment of radiological risks releases from routine operations. These two general safety assessment analyses may also be applicable to the other risk categories.

As previously described in Section 2.1.1.2, some of the siting and reconnaissance activities for the ESF ramps and ramp

47

#### YMP-USGS/USBR-SP 8.3.1.14.2

portals will be performed under Study Plan activity 8.3.1.4.2.2.4, "Geologic Mapping of the Exploratory Shaft and Drifts". Other Study Plans will also require coordination and interfacing with this Investigation including Study Plan 8.3.1.17.4.2, "Location and Recency of Faulting near Prospective Surface Facilities", and Study Plan 8.3.1.17.2.1, "Faulting Potential at the Repository". The location, extent, and objectives of these seismic surveys must be coordinated with Study Plan 8.3.1.17.2.1 and Study Plan Activity 8.3.1.14.2.3.3, "Geophysical Field Measurement Activity". Data from Study Plan Activity 8.3.1.14.2.3.3 will be used to support Study Plan 8.3.1.17.2.1. Coordination will also be required between Study Plan 8.3.1.17.4.2 and Study Plan Activity 8.3.1.14.2.1.2, "Preliminary and Detailed Exploration Activity", to optimize trench locations so that the objectives of both studies are met and data from each study can be used to supplement the other.

#### 5. SCHEDULES AND MILESTONES

The surface and subsurface access soil/rock characterizations investigation includes three studies and seven associated activities. No further studies or activities are planned for the soils/rocks investigation at this time. The schedule for this investigation is presented in Table 5-1 and Figure 5-1. Table 5-1 includes a brief description of each study and the major events associated with these studies and activities. A major event, for purposes of these schedules, may represent the initiation or completion of an activity, completion or submittal of a report to the DOE, an important data feed, or a decision point. The date of completion and duration of events are also presented in Table 5-1. Figure 5-1 diagrams the principal milestones for this study and scheduling ties to other studies. This information is taken from the most current and complete schedule information available.

Table 5-1 and Figure 5-1 provide the temporal relationships of major elements of the activities.



49

YMP-USGS/USBR-SP 8.3.1.14.2

# YMP-USGS/USBR-SP 8.3.1.142

 Table 5-1
 Major events and projected duration until completion for studies in the ESF soil and rock properties investigation (page 1 of 3)

Study description	Event description	Duration*
Study Plan approved		(1)
Exploration program study		
Reconnaissance (Non-site disturbi	ng) Begin site reconnaissance	(1)
1	Complete site reconnaissance	(4)
	Final report available to the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) on the results of site reconnaissance; (input to ESF Title I design)	(5)
Preliminary and Detailed Exploration (Site disturbing)	on Begin preliminary and detailed exploration program. Final report available to DOE on the results of site reconnaissance	(7)
	Final report available to DOE on the results of preliminary and detailed exploration; (input to ESF Title II design)	(17)
Laboratory tests and material	•	
properties study	Draft report available to DOE on the results of physical properties and index laboratory testing	(16)

\* Duration in months for completion of event after initiation of Study

# YMP-USGS/USBR-SP 8.3.1.142

Table 5-1 Major events and projected duration till completion for studies in the ESF soil and rock properties investigation (page 2 of 3)

Study description	Event description	Duration*
	Draft report available to DOE on the results of mechanical and dynamic laboratory property testing	(16)
	Final of updated report on physical properties and index laboratory testing available to DOE	(17)
	Final of updated report on mechanical and dynamic laboratory property testing available to DOE	(17)
Field tests and characterization		
measurements study	Draft report available to DOE on the results of physical property field tests	(16)
	Draft report available to DOE on the results of mechanical properties field tests	(16)
	Draft report available to DOE on geophysical field measurements	(13)

\* Duration in months for completion of event after initiation of Study

Table 5-1 Major events and projected duration till completion for studies in the ESF soil and rock properties investigation (page 3 of 3)

Event description	Duration*		
Final of updated report on the results of physical property field tests available to DOE	(17)		
Final of updated report on the results of mechanical properties field tests available to DOE	(17)		
Final report on geophysical field measurements available to DOE	(14)		
	Event description Final of updated report on the results of physical property field tests available to DOE Final of updated report on the results of mechanical properties field tests available to DOE Final report on geophysical field measurements available to DOE		

\* Duration in months for completion of event after initiation of Study

#### INVESTIGATION REFERENCES

Asphalt Institute, 1964. Soils Manual for Design of Asphalt Pavement Structures, Manual Series No. 10 (MS-10).

- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1984. "Deep, Quasi-Static, Cone, and Friction Cone Penetration Tests of Soil," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-3441-79, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1978. "Dry Preparation of Soil Samples for Particle-Size Analysis and Determination of Soils Constants," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-421-58, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1969. "Description of Soils," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-2488-69, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1980. "One-Dimensional Consolidation of Soils," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-2435-80, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1983. "Minimum Index Density of Soils and Calculations of Relative Density," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-4254-83, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1983. "Specific Gravity of Soils," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-854-83, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1983. "Density of Soil IN-Place by the Drive-Cylinder," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-2937-83, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Miterials), 1983. "Test Method for Specific Gravity and Absorption of Coarse Aggregate," Standard Test Method, ASTM C-127, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1972. "Particle-Size Analysis of Soils." Standard Test Method, ASTM D-422-63, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1978. "Moisture-Density Relations of Soils and Soil-Aggregate Mixtures," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-698-8, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1981. "Standard Method of Testing Piles Under Static Axial compressive Load." Standard Test method, ASTM D-1143-81, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1978. "Moisture-Density Relations of Soils and Soils Aggregate Mixtures," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-1557-78, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1978. "Suggested Method for Determination of the Uniaxial Compressive Strength of Rock Materials." Standard Test Method, ASTM 2166-66, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1983. "Classification of Soils for Engineering Purposes." Standard Test Method, ASTM D-2487-63, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1983. "Liquid Limit, Plastic Limit, and Plastic Index of Soils," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-4318-83, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1981. "Density of Soil and Soil Aggregates In Place by Nuclear Methods." Standard Test Method. ASTM D-2922-81, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1982. "Unconsolidated. Undrained Compressive Strength of Cohesive Soils in Triaxial Compression," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-2850-82, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1979. "Direct Shear Test of Soils Under Consolidated Drained Conditions:" Standard Test Method, ASTM D-3080-72, Philadelphia, Penn.

ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1983. "Density of Soil In-Place by the Drive Cylinder Method," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-2937-83, Philadelphia, Penn.

- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1987. "Test Methods for Modulus and Damping of Soils by the Resonant-Column Method,' Standard Test Method, ASTM D-4015-87, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1977. "Density of Soil In Place by the Rubber-Balloon Method," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-2167-66, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1980. "Triaxial Compressive Strength of Undrained Rock Core Specimens," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-2664-80, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1980. "Laboratory Determination of Water (Moisture) Content of Soils, Rock and Soil Aggregate Mixtures," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-2216-80, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1985. "Test Method for Classification of Soils for Engineering Purposes," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-2487-85, Philadelphia, Fenn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1984. "Penetration Tests and Split-Barrel Sampling of Soils," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-1586-67, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1979. "Unconfined Compressive Strength of Cohesive Soils," Standard Test Method, ASTM 2166-66. Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1983. "Practice for Diamond Core Drilling for Site Investigation," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-2113-83, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1972. "Bearing Capacity of Soil for Static Load on Spread Footings," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-1194-72, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1982. "Density of Soil In Place by the Sand-Cone Method," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-1556-82, Philadelphia, Penn.
- ASTM (American Society for Testing and Materials), 1983. "Shrinkage Factors of Soils," Standard Test Method, ASTM D-427-83, Philadelphia, Penn.
- Barton, N., R. Lien, and J. Lunde, 1974b. "Engineering Classification of Rock Masses for the Design of Tunnel Support," <u>Rock</u> <u>Mechanics</u>, Vol. 6, No. 4, pp. 189-236.
- Bieniawski, Z. T., 1976. "Rock Mass Classifications: in Rock Engineering," in <u>Proceedings of the Symposium on Exploration for</u> <u>Rock Engineering, Johannesburg, 1-5 November 1976</u>, Z. T. Bieniawski (ed.), Vol. 1, A. A. Balkema, Cape Town, South Africa, pp. 97-106.
- Bieniawski, Z. T., 1978. determining Rock Mass Deformability: Experience from Case Histories, International Journal of Rock Mechanics, Mining Science, and Geomechanical Abstracts, Vol. 15, p. 237-247.

Broch, E., and J. A. Franklin, 1972. The Point Load Strength Test, Int. J. Rock Mech. and Mining Sci., Vol. 9, No. 6, pp. 669-697.

DOE (U.S. Department of Energy), 1990. <u>Review Record Memorandum: Geologic and Geophysical Evidence Pertaining to</u> <u>Structural Geology in the Vicinity of the Proposed Exploratory Shaft.</u> YMP/90-2, Yucca Mountain Site Characterization Project, Las Vegas, Nevada.

Gibson, J. D., F. H. Swan, and J. R. Wesling, Unpublished Draft. <u>Summary and Evaluation of Existing Geological and</u> <u>Geophysical Data Near Prospective Surface Facilities in Midway Valley, Yucca Mountain Project</u>. SAND90-2491.

Fang, H.Y. Foundation Engineering Handbook, 1991. Second Edition, Van Nostrand Reinhold, New York.

Goodman, R. E., 1980. Introduction to Roc't Mechanics, John Wiley & sons, Inc., New York.

2.

- Harder, L. F., Jr., and H. B. Seed. 1986. <u>Determination of Penetration Resistance for Coarse-Grained Soils Using the Becker</u> <u>Hammer Drill</u>, College of Engineering, University of California, Berkeley.
- Ho, D. M., R. L. Sayre and C. L. Wu. 1986. <u>Suitability of Natural Soils for Foundations for Surface Facilities at the Prospective</u> <u>Yucca Mountain Nuclear Waste Repository</u>, SAND85-7107, Sandia National Laboratories, Albuquergue, New Mexico.

Hoek, E., and E. T. Brown, 1980. Underground Excavations in Rock, The Institution of Mining and Metallurgy, London, England.

- Hvorslev, M. J., 1965. <u>Subsurface Exploration and Sampling of Soils for Civil Engineering Purposes</u>, Graduate School of Engineering, Harvard University.
- ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1977. \*Suggested Method for Determination of the Schmidt Rebound Hardness,\* Document 5, Part 3.
- ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1977. "Suggested Method for Porosity/Density Determination." Document 6, Part 1, Number 1.
- ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1974. "Suggested Method for Laboratory Determination of Direct Shear Strength," Document 1, Part 2.
- ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1974. "Suggested Method for In situ Determination of Direct Shear Strength," Document 1, Part 1.
- ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1978. "Suggested Methods for Quantitative Description of Discontinuities in a Rock Mass," Document 6, Part 1.
- ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1977. "Suggested Method for Porosity/Density Determination," Document 6, Part 1, Number 4.
- ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1981. <u>Suggested Methods, Rock Characterization</u> Testing and Monitoring, E. T. Brown, ed., Commission on Testing Methods.
- ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1977. "Suggested Method for Porosity/Density Determination." Document 6, Part 1, Number 2-5.

ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1981. \*Suggested Methods for Geophysical Logging of Boreholes.\* Parts 1-11.

- ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1978. "Suggested Methods for the Quantitative Description of Discontinuities in Rock Masses." pp. 3-52.
- ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1977. Suggested Methods for Determining Sound Velocity,\* Document 4, pp. 108-110.
- ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1978. Suggested Method for Field Deformability Determination Using a Plate Test Down a Borehole," Part 2, p. 148-154.
- ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1977. "Suggested Method of Determining Indirect Tensile Strength by the Brazil Test," Document 8, Part 2.
- ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1978. "Suggested Methods for Determining the Uniaxial Compressive Strength and Deformability of Rock Materials," Parts 1 and 2, pp. 111-116.
- ISRM (International Society of Rock Mechanics), 1977. "Suggested Methods for Determining the Strength of Rock Materials in Triaxial Compression." Document 7.

MacDougall, H. R., L. W. Scully, and J. R. Tillerson, 1981. <u>Site Characterization Plan Conceptual Design Report</u>. Vol. 1, Chapters 1-3. SAND84-2641, Sandia National Laboratories, Albuquerque, New Mexico. McKeown, M. H., August 15, 1991. Memorandum to Department of Energy describing exploration program for North Ramp, USBR. Denver, Colorado.

Neal, J. T., 1986. Location Recommendation for Surface Facilities for the Prospective Yucca Mountain Waste Repository, SAND84- 2015, Sandia National Laboratories, Albuquerque, New Mexico.

- Neal, J. T., 1986. <u>Preliminary Validation of Geology at Site for Repository Surface Facilities, Yucca Mountain, Nevada, SAND85-</u>0815, Sandia National Laboratories, Albuquerque, New Mexico.
- Ortiz, T. S., R. L. Williams, R. B. Nimick, B. C. Whittet, and D. L. South. 1985. <u>A Three-Dimensional Model of Reference</u> <u>Thermal/Mechanical and Hydrological Stratigraphy at Yucca Mountain, Southern Nevada</u>, SAND84-1076, Sandia National Laboratories, Albuquerque, New Mexico.
- Schnabel, P. B., H. B. Seed, and J. Lysmer, 1971. <u>Modification of Seismograph Records for Effects of Local Soil Conditions</u>, College of Engineering, University of California, Berkeley.
- Seed, H. B., R. T. Wong, I. M. Idress, and K. Tokimatsu, 1984. <u>Moduli and Damping Factors for Dynamic Analyses of</u> Cohesionless Soils, Earthquake Engineering Research Center, University of California, Berkeley.
- U.S. Department of Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, 1990. "Procedure for Performing Undisturbed Soil Sampling by Mechanical Drilling Methods." USBR-7105, Denver, Colorado.
- U.S. Department of Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, 1985. "Compaction Test for Soil Containing Gravel." <u>Earth Manual 2nd</u> Edition, E-38, Denver, CO.
- U.S. Department of Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, 1990. "Procedure for Performing Consolidated-Drained Triaxial Shear Testing of Soils," USBR-5755, Denver, Colorado.
- U.S. Department of Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, 1988. <u>Laboratory and Field Tests Procedures for Soils Engineering</u>, Denver, CO.
- U.S. Department of Energy, Office of Civilian Radioactive Waste Management, 1988. <u>Site Characterization Plan</u>, Yucca Mountain Site, Volumes 1-9, Office of Scientific and Technical Information, Oak Ridge, Tenn.
- U.S. Navy, 1984. "Design Manual Soil Mechanics, Foundations, and Earth Structures," NAVFAC DM-7.
- U.S. Department of Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, 1990. "Performing Laboratory Compaction of Soils Containing Gravel," USBR-5515, Denver, Colorado.
- U.S. Department of Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, 1990. "Determining Unified Soil Classification (Laboratory Manual)," USBR-5000, Denver, Colorado.
- U.S. Department of Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, 1974. Earth Manual, second edition, Denver, Colorado.
- U.S. Department of Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, 1990. Earth Manual, third edition, Denver, Colorado.
- U.S. Department of Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, 1981. Concrete Manual, Denver, Colorado.
- U.S. Department of Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, 1990. "Preparing Soil Samples by Splitting or Quartering," USBR-5205. Denver, Colorado.
- U.S. Army, 1984. "Geotechnical Investigations." EM 1110-1-1804.

.

- U.S. Navy, 1971. "Design Manual Soil Mechanics, Foundations, and Earth Structures," NAVFAC DM-7.
- U.S. Department of Energy, Office of Civilian Radioactive Waste Management, 1988. Draft 1988 Mission Plan Amendment, Office of Scientific and Technical Information. Oak Ridge, Tenn.

U.S. Department of Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, 1985. "Field Density Procedure Test," <u>Earth Manual, 2nd Edition</u>, E-24, Denver, CO.

U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration. "Federal Lands Highway Project Development and Design Manual," USDOT FHWA-DF-88-003. U.S. Army, 1972. "Soils Sampling," EM-1110-2-1907.

#### APPENDIX A

FIGURE A-1. LOGIC DIAGRAM SHOWING RELATION OF STUDIES 8.3.1.14.2.12.3 TO THE SURFACE CHARACTERISTICS PROGRAM, PERFORMANCE AND DESIGN ISSUES, AND OTHER ACTIVITIES

. .

TABLE 8.3.1.14-1. FROM THE SCP (PERFORMANCE ALLOCATION FOR SITE SURFACE CHARACTERIZATION PARAMETERS AND THE CORRESPONDING PERFORMANCE OR DESIGN PARAMETERS AND ISSUES THEY SUPPORT)





9 1 1 14 -- - - are also as -1111 10 I I III 255 1 11 2 5 1 -~ د د 5 یں \_\_\_\_\_ 2 Surface t pography of access i utes (2 % contuur intervals) factor of safety of slope factor of safety of slope Active and passive rock Arrive and passive soil pressures on a wall Allowable foundation bearing Allowable foundation bearing Surface topography at tail ity focations (the contour (1103) pressures on a wall (rock) capacity in rock capacity in soil interval) design parameters<sup>b</sup> Ferformance or • Surface topography of access toutes (2 m contour intervals) Surface topography at Eachtry torations (1 = contour interval) chica contaction pacam GENERAL PARAMETERS 20-ft contour interval topingraphic map (see Figures 4-2 and 4-3 of the SCP-(DR (SNE, 20 ft contour interval 1987)) top-graphic map (see Figure 4 3 of the SCP-CDR ESH), Current estimate 1100711 Conti Jeni e t ut trint Hedita # drue LONT LOOM P Hed I um Breded Hed is My furthet stylies are planed Mo further studies are planned Topographical measurements, have been made and topographic maps are forth-oming Topographical measurements have been made and topographic maps are forthiomicig Fronth of Article ;

Table 8.3.1.14~1. Performance allocation for site surface characterization paraccers and the corresponding performance or design parameters and issues they support. (page 1 of 12)

•

# " froqque yeal coueri bas erolomered apiebb ro obasanolies paibaores job add bus statemented notification betrate surface that addition parameter statement of the transferration betration between the statement of th

(page 2 of 12)

scene play annue paid of

TO FEEE BUDDANS AND

12 1 2 1 9 UD1 10 15

A-oscad 13us woftnes.

		191 MUICU GASELISZ ENS		"Ilen prinisses 101		
		deavel alluvial mater-		corjoesajut eanjunsis-tios	EALCO	
		Anues asuap 10 Jakes			15260	
		ATINA MINC CAINE ME FE		anor tebruol 101		
		BELON LUE CALICUE TAVEL		2011-26Encente INLEERCETON		
	•	(au)(10 ) a)(20)				
		usin pasu was Arr un os		(1105)		
		Attend st area (Pragasem		secor or secent or stobe		
		to w 2 Alayewizoldor				
		butAL SAD LIUS		tien e un ainssaid		
		ADDES LAUTELL AUTE	Aasamoan	LIOS AATSSED DUP AATLY		
			58.20 × 39.01	••••••••••		
		i o dai juai situ sao	burrader	FTOR UT ANDRED		
	WILLIN LA MULT	nulear tier is an auge	Audeata and a second	Suited upterpungt attenutiv		
	4					
		203T BAARAS	1 110S			
				4-10.1		
				egote to statet to retuit		
				ti tott		
				such to states to retrait	15710	••
		H HH F F	val iv dealated			
•	. •					
PARD FINIE (A. 1.1	s and a factor of a distribution	7 <b>191 (</b> 177 - 179 (179)	(motos (ad) craia	diside the remeters.	101111111	weatorid
A pava gan an Apara	tenter de la presentación		mean to our features could be	10 93 <b>068301194</b>	a is	10.00551

Peline abeib -due na flawe to abutanpam

woled elice or Jumpillee

inshinge of time dependent

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

15261

55268

15260

....

"sequitos froe to shutingut

termentor norspeteupril find

brecement in 100 At -sip elegans jo un 6 eus and buronpoind to out ut with greater than 3 chance fellit yastee os anteranger Salition 100 m 001 defite Times yne to norteristanti

101110-308130

2 F ( L L E E B 4-13

- JAS UL padotakap st

Japamered universitas

sits prestues farwells

arendy tot this was a

101 JP 101 (biel pante chickon)

an Anna sea ann ur an TY B ( I I I I APA TO BAS

4f 18

46413131 #3 43#8484 ans sadstad at at busis

# Table 8 3.1.14-1. Performance allocation for site surface characterization parameters and the corresponding performance or design parameters and issues they support\* (page 3 of 12)

r syr ene	184 Sect 1.10	Performance or design parameters <sup>1</sup>	Class to razistion∑poran eters (key column)	Current estimate	Constant Constant Constant	Norsette al Const a dense a	to 1/ cr. activity providing data
			107EL FARA	HETERS, (contensord)			-
		Allowable foundation bearing "capacity in soit	Soil classification vs depth	•			•
		A tive and passive soli fressure on a wall	Soil gradation Atterberg limits <sup>d</sup>	GP GM From proliminary inves Fightions, no cohesivo	L courses L courses	Herda sim Herda sim	8 3 1 14 2 2 3
		Factor of safety of slope (sull)		sults have been, tound			
		5) if structure interaction for foundation <sup>6</sup>					
		Soul-structure interaction for relation walth	• •				
		Mignitude of time dependent settlement in suits balow earthfills <sup>4</sup>		· · · ·			
		Magnitule of swell in sub- grade solits <sup>4</sup>	. <b>.</b> .				
		Magnitude of soil collapse <sup>4</sup>					
		Soil liquefaction potential <sup>4</sup>		· · · ·			
		Altowable foundation bearing in soil	Physical properties vs. Capacity depth				0 3 1 14 2 2 1, 0 3 1 14 2 3 1
		Artive and passive soil pressure on a wall	In sits density Relative density Noisture conjent Porcent saturation	101-112 prf Mot AvArlable 7 24 Al 16	Elone Elone Elone	He da um He da um He da um	
		factor of safety of slope (soul)	Specific gravity	2 43	t com t com	rie da um He da um	
		Soul structure interaction for foundations			•		:
		for retaining walls					
		Magnitude of time dependent settlement in seits below earthfills!					•

# Pable 8.3.1.14-1. Performance allocation for site surface characterization parameters and the corresponding performance or design parameters and issues they support\* (page 4 of 12)

		• • • • • • • •					:
Program	SCP Section	Performance or design parameters <sup>b</sup>	(haracterization param eters (key column)	Curtent escimate	Corrent confidence	Heedi J. : Unfadence	Trongend date Winds or all instal
				-			
			SULL PARAN	UTERS (contanued)			
		Magnitude of swell in sub- grade suils <sup>4</sup>	•	•			
		Hagnitude of soil collapse <sup>4</sup>					
		Soil liquefaction potential <sup>4</sup>					
		Allowable foundation bearing capacity in soil	Compaction characters istics				
		Active and passive soil pressure on a wall	Compaction curves for potential	¥a (max) – 108 114 p.f. Optimum vatet content	Low Low	Heriti um Necti um	• 3 1 14 2 2 1
		Magnitude of soil Collapse <sup>4</sup>	till material Including,maui- mum dry density fyg) and optimum Water content	~ 12-151			
			Hechanical and dynamic properties vs. depth for undesturbed and recompacted soils				•
•	1 2 5 1	Allowable foundation bearing capacity in soil	Young's modulus (static and	10,000-20,000 psi (Platic) (No et al ,	Low	Hed) un	03110222,
1, 1, 17 🖡	31173	Soll structure interaction for foundation <sup>44</sup>	aynam)c)	(1986) 192,000 psi (dynamic calculated from Vp)		. *	0 3 1 10 2 3 1
	•	Soul structure interaction for retaining wall*	Puisson's ratio (static and	0.3-0.35 (static) (No.et.al., 1386)	1.00	Herlsun	• 3 1 16 <u>2 2 2</u> ,
		Soul Enquefaction	dynamic)	0 206 (dynamic) (Neal, 1986)	•		• )     • 2 ] ]

~

# Table 8.3.1.14.1. Performance allocation for site surface characterization parameters and the corresponding performance or design parameters and issues they support\* (page 5 of 12)

a suur rua presignium	SCP SPCE I QA	Pritoimance or design parameters <sup>1</sup>	florrartirizzitsin param eters (key column)	Cutton, es amats	torrent confritence	Needed Contailen e	tody on activity providing data
			SOLL PARAM	ETEMS (continued)			···· · ·
		Soul structure interaction for foundations Soul structure interaction for received with	Compressive wave velocity (Vp) and shear wave velo- city (Vs) (these objection with the	Vp = 3,300 ft/sec (Neal, 1986) Vs = 1,000 ft/sec (Neal, 1966)	Meridik cam	Iteyh	8 3 4 14 2 3 3
		Soul liquefaction potential <sup>4</sup>	used to calculate the dynamic elastic characterization parameters:				
			Young's modulus, shear modulus, and Poisson's ratio).				
			Shear modulus (static and dynamic)	3,700-7,700 psi (static-calculated) 74,100 psi (dynamic- calculated from Val	Low	Hed sum	W 3 1 14 2 3 3
			(Fampsing	Not available	. Бож	Heds un	0 3 1.14 2 3 3
• •	• 3 2 5 1 • 3 2 5 5 • 3 2 5 5	Allowable foundation bearing capacity in soil	Mohr-Coulomb strength parameters in terms	c = 500 psf (cemented) • = 33 to 37*	Low	High	<b>0</b> 3 1 14 2 2.2
	••••	Active and passive soil pressure on a wall	angle of friction (0)				
		Factor of safety of slope (soll)					
		Suil-structure interaction for foundation <sup>e</sup>					
		Soul structure interaction for recaining wall <sup>a</sup>			,		
		Altowatike foundation bearing Lapacisty in soil	Plate load bearing pressure vs Settlement	Nut avaslablje	1	Mr di i villi	• • • • • • • • • •

# Table 8.3.1.14-1. Performance allocation for site surface characterization parameters and the corresponding performance or design parameters and issues they support<sup>a</sup> (page 6 of 12)

¥.

•

)·

		21-14 C					
Essue or program	SCP Section	Performance of design parameters <sup>b</sup>	Characterization param- eters (key column)	(urzent estimate	( ur rent cun <b>t i den</b> c <del>e</del>	Needed contidence	perivadeng data
	•	a sa ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang an	C (N3 ENGENT	SOLL PARAMETERS			
			The following character				
			tration parameters are contingent parameters (see fournote d)				
		Soll-structure interaction	Other strength param-	Not available	1.09	Hedisum	8 3 1 14 2 2 2
	<pre>1 3 2 5 5 1 3 2 5 7</pre>	for foundation*	eters such as Drucker-Prager, etc.				
83137	• • • • • •	Soil structure interaction	, (if required)" Built modulus and con- strained modulus <sup>d</sup>	Not available	1 0 <del>4</del>	He dia un	83114222
		Soul Eiguefaction potential <sup>d</sup>	Strength and streps deformation charac	Not available	Low	Hedi um	03114222
			teristics under dynamic load condi-				
		·	tions evaluated as a function of stress				
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	stress, saitaal static stress level,				
			magnitude of pulsat- ing stress, number				
			of stress cycles, and frequency of loadsed			· · · ·	
			Bynamic shear modulus as a function of strain and confine-	Not available	1.0¥	High	0 3 1 14 2 3 3 0 3 1 14 2 3 3
			Damping as a function	Not available	Low	Hagh	0 3 1 10 2 2 2, 0 3 1 10 2 3 3
			Shear wave velocities as a function of	Not available	E star	Hisgh	<b>6</b> 3 1 14 2 2 2, <b>6</b> 3 1 14 2 3.3
			strain <sup>4</sup> Deformation modulus in terms of stress	Not cavas fistilie	8	Hasph	<b>48 3 1 14 2 2 2</b>
			strain characteris- tics and confinement stress conditions <sup>4</sup>				
## Table 8.3.1.14-1. Performance allocation for site surface characterization parameters and the corresponding performance or design parameters and issues they support. (page 7 of 12)

lissue di program	50 P SCOLIOP	estermance or destar parameters <sup>6</sup>	Chora torization param eters (key column)	Current e imati	forsent confadence	Hieded confidence	Stoly or activity feoviding data
			CONTINUENT SOLE	PARAMETERS (contained)			•
	84251	Suit to meter tion por anti-stat					
			eters, cyclic	Hut available	tow :	Minista com	W 1 1 11 2 2 2
	• 1 2 5 1	· .	shearing stress				
			ratio, cyclic defor-				
			mailion, and pore-				
			ithis information				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
			will not be needed				
			if there are no				
			perched water bodies				
			near the ground "surface)"		•		-
		Allowable foundation bearing	Hodulus of suburade	204 200 -			
		capacity in solt	reaction from plate	ruo suo per	LOW	Hellsun	03114232
		Soul of the second second second	load test (static				
		for frundations	and dynamici -				
		Such structure onternor on the					
		retaining wall*		•			,
		Allowable foundation bearing	Compression and	Not available			
		Capacity in soil	swell index (for		LOW	Hedrum	83114222
		Magnitude and rate of time dependent settlement below eaithfills <sup>4</sup>	saturated clayey solls if they are encountered)				
		Manufacture and an end of	Coefficient of con-	Not available	Low	Harlin	
		and suits below made	tot northbilde				
		grade solis below souds-	saturated clayey				
		•	encountered) <sup>4</sup>				
		Allowable foundation bearing	Cullapse potential	Most available	•		
		capacity in soil	flot relative dry	WW AVAILADIG	LUW	Ph-liupe	● 3 8 84 2 2 2
		Manustrate of most collings	low density soils)*				
		Delow sufface facilities				•	
		(foun lations, earthfills,					
		and roads) due to satura					
		tion and/or loading <sup>4</sup>					•

## Table 8.3.1.14-1.

Performance allocation for site surface characterization parameters and the corresponding performance or design parameters and issues they support\* (page 8 of 12)

tanue or program	SEF SPCTION	Performance or design parameters <sup>b</sup>	Characterization param eters (key culumn)	Cuarent estimate	Current coulsdence	Norded onfidence	Stocks caractivity grovidang data
			0100 H S	DEI PARAMETERS			
	·	Favorable hydraulic induced Boil erosion characteristics	Erosion potential	(13 m/100 yr of solut around bridge piers (5 m/100 yr of tied etosion <1 m/100 yr of sheet erosion	<b>1</b>	Hersda suns	831(1)2, 8316113
		Favorable infiltration/runoff ratio	int i it cat son/runoff cat so	See Section 0 3 1 12 (meteorology) and 0 3.1 2 (geohydrology)	Low	Hidiumi to high	See Section 0 3-1-12 (meteorology) and 0 3-1-2 (geohydrology)
			ROCK	PARAMETERS			· · · · ·
• • • 3 1 17	0 3 2 5 1 0 3 2 5 5 0 3 2 5 7 0 3 1 17.3	Allowable foundation bearing capacity in rock Active and passive rock pres- sure on a wall Factor of safety of slope (rock) Rock-structure interaction for foundation" Rock-structure interaction for retaining wall"	Rock stratigraphy Rock type Layering Thickness Geometry	See Figure 6 in the SCP and Figures 5 and 7 in Neal (1986)	Lono	Hed i un	<pre>0 3 1 14 2 1 1, 0 3 1 14 2 1 2, 0 3 1 14 2 1 2, 0 3 1 14 2 1 3, 0 3 1 14 2 3 3</pre>
<b>4 4</b>	0 3 2 5 1 0 3 2 3 5 0 3 2 5 7	Allowable foundation bearing capacity in rock Active and passive rock pressure on a wall Factor of safety of slope (rock)	Rock structure Quantitative descrip- tion of faults Location Orientation Aperture Type of infiling Moisture and/or seepage condi- tions Maviness and toughness	Not available	Low	Hıgh	B 3 1 14 2 1 2, B 3 1 14 2 1 2, B 3 1 14 2 1 3, B 3 1 14 2 3 1

.

Performance allocation for site surface characterization parameters and the corresponding performance or design parameters and issues they support \* (21 Jo 6 abed) Table 8, 3, 1, 14-1.

Study or activity Fronting data . . . 1.1.1.1.2.3.1 1221111 Current Needed confidence confidence 9 ipu **\*\***\*\* ľ, 1103 2 23 gm/cc or 139 16/14 <sup>1</sup> 619 < 230 118 < 40 2 51 < 0 04 CULTER ESTIMATE Not available RIALE FARAMETERS (CONT LAUed) Hot available Unantitative descrip-tion of joints Number of joint sets Spacing of joints for each set seepage conditions designation (ROD)) Rock mass classification Rock mass rating (RMB)<sup>6</sup> Tunneling quality inder (Q)<sup>6</sup> (haratterization param-eters (hey column) Offentation of each joint act Type of infiling HATTRESS AND COUGH-Drill core (total frequency, and rock quality COLE LECOVERY, Motscure and/or discontinuity. Demsity (dry) Percent saturation Pornsity Specific gravity Physical properties vs. Mechanical and dynamic Persistence IL ANY 1630 Properties dept h Allowable foundation bearing Allowable foundation bearing capacity in rock Artive and passive rock Roch structure interaction for foundations Auch structure interaction for retening wall\* Pressure on a wall Puck-structure sateraction for foundation" Rock-structure interaction for retaining wall<sup>a</sup> design pacametersb factor of safety of slope - ----Active and passive rock Performance or 1 pressure on a wall capacity in rock (nost) SCP Section True of products

֥ .

# Table 0.3.1.14-1. Performance allocation for site surface characterization parameters and the corresponding performance or design parameters and issues they support\* (page 10 of 12)

13304 OF	S(P section	Performance or design parameters <sup>6</sup>	Characterization param etors (key column)	Current estimate	Contrent confidence	Needed confidence	Study of activity providing data
			ROUK PARAM	ATERS (continued)			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
		Allowable foundation bearing capacity in rock Rock-structure interaction for foundation <sup>®</sup>	Plate Inad bearing pressure vs. settlement	Hot avaslable	Low	Micila um	6 5 5 1 4 2 5 2
		Magnitude of soil collapse below surface facilities <sup>4</sup>					
·		Allowable foundation bearing capacity in rock Factor of safety of slope (rock) Rock-structure interaction for foundation <sup>4</sup> Rock-structure interaction for retaining wall <sup>4</sup>	Peak and residual failure envelopes derived from uni- assat and triaxial compression tests	<pre>c (peak) = 26 0 c10.13 M/a (range) 0 (peak) = 44 7* r0.20* (range) Tensile strength = 9 J MPa Unconflined compressive strength = 120 g #2 MPa (range)</pre>	Low .	H i gh	8 3 1 14 2 2 2
		Allowable foundation bearing capacity in rock Active and passive rock pressure on a wall Factor of safety of slope (rock)	Discontinuity shear strength in terms of c and o	c = 0 1 MPa < 0 1 (range) e = 20.4 (range - 11.3* = 30.7*	Med i uni	Hi gh	<b># 3 1 14 2 2 2</b> 3
• • • • 1 1 ·	0 3 2 5 1 6 3 2 5 5 6 3 2 5 7 6 3 1 17 3	Allowable foundation bearing capacity in rock Rock-structure interaction for foundation <sup>4</sup>	Young's modulus (static and dynamic	20 0 GPa ± 5 55 (range) - static rock mass (SCP, Chapter 6) 2 94 GPa (calculated from in situ Vol	Low	Med i un	0 3 1 14 2 2 2, 0 3 1 14 2 3 2, 0 3 1 14 2 3 3
	•	Poch-structure interaction for retaining wall*	Poisson's catio	0 24 (laboratory-static) (SCP, Chapter 6) 0 319 (in situ calcu- lated from Vp and Vs) (Heal, 1986)	Luw	He da um	0 3 1 14 2 2 2, 0 3 1 14 2 3 3
		Rock-structure interaction for foundation* Rock-structure interaction for retaining wall*	Shear modulus (static and dynamic)	8 I GPa s 2.2 (range) - static took mass 1 I GPa (calculated from in situ Vs)	• Luw	Merici k valik	0 3 1 34 7 2 2, 0 3 1 34 2 3 3

Table 8.3.1.14-1. Performance allocation for site surface characterization parameters and the corresponding performance or design parameters and issues they support\* (page 11 of 12)

ł.

			···• ·					
T	Estorian Ptosjtann	SCP SCCLION	ferformance of draign patameters <sup>6</sup>	(hara territation parama (ters (key Culumi)	Current i scinate	Concert Controlence	Needed	flicty or activity flicting data
				RIX P. FAKA	HETERS (Continued)			· · ·
			Nostructure interaction for foundation <sup>e</sup> Nock-structure interaction for retaining wall*	Compressive wave velocities vs depth	Vp = 7,500 - 9,00G ft/ set (tabutatury) (Neat, 1986)	1	tist	0 3 1 14 2 2 2, 0 3 1 14 2 3 3
					VJ = 4,500 ft/sec fin situj (Neal. 1986)	Low	High	
				Shi ar wave vehice - Citing vs. depth Tihe compressive	Vs = 4, 390 - 5, 796 tt/ sec (laboratory- calculated)	1.04	H a (głu	0 3 1 14 2 2 2, 0 3 1 36 2 3 3
				and shear wave velocities will be used to calculate	Vs = 2,320 ft/sec (in situ calculated)	ł ow	Heyh	
			<i>.</i>	the dynamic elastic characterization parameters: Young's multice characters				
				lus, and Poisson's ratio				
				vamping vi depth	Not available	Low	High	• 3 1 34 2 2 2, • 3 1 14 2 3,3
				CONTINGENT	ROCK PARAMETERS	.'	•	
				The following character- ization parameters are Contingent parameters (see footnote(d))				
			Rock structure interaction for foundation* Rock structure interaction	Shear wave velocities as a function of strain <sup>4</sup>	Not available	Low	High	0 3 1 16 2 2 2, 0 3 1 14 2 3 3
1 · ·			···· (aretuing mells	liynamic sheir modulus as a function of strain <sup>4</sup>	Not avas tati bi	Low •	High	0 3 1 14 2 2 2, 0 3 1 14 2 3 3
			· ·· -• · ·	banging as a function of strain <sup>4</sup>	Not avasžstže	Low	High	• 3 2 14 2 2 2, • 3 1 14 2 3 3
			· · · · · · ·				-	

## Table 8.3.1.14-1. Performance allocation for site surface characterization parameters and the corresponding performance or design parameters and issues they support\* (page 12 of 12)

Footnotes

"This table is organized around column 4, characterization parameters, as the "key" column. The parameter listed in this column "feeds" characterization data to the design and performance parameters listed in column 3, performance or design parameters. Conversely, the resolution of the performance or design issues listed in column 3 requires data input from the characterization parameter specified in column 4 (key column).

\*See Table 0.3.2,5-1 for complete description of performance and design parameter.

"If the alluvium or rock adjacent to the foundation has shear velocities greater than 3,500 ft/sec, then a soll structure interaction analysis will probably not be necessary

The need for these design and performance parameters or characterisation parameters are contingent on the soil and rock conditions encountered, function or design requirements of the surface facilities, types of foundations selected, and the sophistication or type of analyses used in the design or performance studies. However, based on the sites preliminary surface soil and rock data and the type of foundations which are recommended in the SCP-CDR (SNL, 1987), the parameters are currently not needed.

\*GP - poorly graded gravel. GH - silty gravel.

TNUR - rock mass rating from CSIR (South African Council for Scientific and Industrial Research) Geomechanics Classification, Q - HGI (Norwegian Geotechnical Institute) tunneling quality index.

## APPENDIX B

## SELECTED GEOTECHNICAL RESULTS FROM THE HO ET AL., 1986, REPORT

Distrubution

### SAND85-7107 Printed November 1986 Unlimited Release

## SUITABILITY OF NATURAL SOILS FOR FOUNDATIONS FOR SURFACE FACILITIES AT THE PROSPECTIVE YUCCA MOUNTAIN NUCLEAR WASTE REPOSITORY

#### By

D. M. Ho, R. L. Sayre, and C. L. Wu of Becntel National, Inc. P.O. Box 3965 San Francisco, CA 94119

For

Sandia National Laboratories P.O. Box 5800 Albuquerque, New Mexico 87185

Under Sandia Contract: 21-6932

Sandia Contract Monitor C. V. Subramanian

#### ABSTRACT

In this report, the natural soils at the Yucca Mountain site are evaluated for the purported assessing the suitability of the soils for the foundations of the surfact facilities at the prospective repository. The areas being considered for locating the surface facilities are situated on an alluvial plain at the base of Yucca Mountain. Preliminary parameters for foundation design have been developed on the basis of limited field and laboratory study of soils at four test pit locations conducted during May and June 1984. Preliminary recommendations for construction are also included in this report. The gravel-sand alluvial deposits were found to be in a dense to very dense state, which is suitable for foundations of the surface facilities. The design parameters described in this report have been developed for conceptual design, but need to be verified before final design.



.

#### 4.0 RESULTS

### 4.1 Geologic Logg of Test Pits

Geologic logs of the four test pits are presented in Figure 2. The material in all pits is a tan to light gray, silty to sandy gravel, with numerous blocky cobbles and boulders. Primary depositional layering (as differentiated from secondary caliche layering) is indistinct as a rule, but may be locally prominent.

A photographic record of test pit excavation was made to document the visual appearance of the actual field occurrences. Photographs 8 through 24 in Appendix A show general views and selected details of the test pit excavations.

Pronounced soil horizon development markedly affects the character of the soil material. Above a depth of about 1.5 to 2 feet, the soil consists of loose brown, fine silty sand or sandy silt significantly depleted in coarser material compared to the underlying soil. This zone constitutes the A and B soil horizons. Below a depth of 1.5 to 2 feet, the soil is moderately indurated to well indurated with caliche (calcium carbonate) to a depth of about 8 feet. This induration imparts a rocklike character to the soil, making excavation by backhoe slow and difficult. This zone of secondary layering by calcite computation is the K horizon. Rock fragments in this zone tended to break apart during removal. Therefore, the percentage of large fragments in the excavated soil was smaller than that found in the in-situ condition, as shown in Photographs 23 and 24.

Below about 8 feet, the gravel is not appreciably comented by caliche, except for thin laminae and isolated pockets. However, rock fragments generally are at least partly coated with white caliche, evidence of persistent secondary carbonate precipitation.

Rock types represented in the gravels consist of the more competent volcanic tuffs in the Paintbrush and Timber Mountain formations, namely gray to blue-gray welded tuffs of low porosity. However, significant amounts of more porous tuffs with lithophyses are present, and occasional highly pumiceous rocks were noted. Photographs 18 and 22 show the piles of material excavated from test pits SFS-5 and SFS-7, respectively. It was visually estimated that rocks larger than 6 inches in size comprise from 10 to as much as 40 percent of the in-situ material by volume.

## 4.2 <u>Results end Laboratory Testing</u> 4.2.1 Field Test Testing

In-place densities were determined by both sand-cone and nuclear methods. The results are summarized in Table 2.

## 4.2.2 Laboratory Test Results

Bulk samples obtained from test pits were tested for their index properties and compaction characteristics. The results are provided in Appendix B.









Gradation curves for soil samples obtained from each of the tests pits are shown separately in Figures 3a through 3d. The combined gradation curves are shown in Figure 3e.

Specific gravity and absorption of soil samples were determined separately for coarse and fine fractions separated by the no. 4 sieve. Results are given in Appendix B. Average values for the soil samples were computed as the weighted average of the values using the following equations (ASTM C-127/C-128):

$$G = \frac{P_1}{\frac{P_1}{100G_1} + \frac{P_2}{100G_2}}$$
 and

$$A = (P_1 A_1 / 100) + (P_2 A_2 / 100)$$

where

G = average specific gravity of soil solids

- G1, G2 = specific gravity values for coarse and fine fractions, respectively
- P1, P2 = weight percentage of coarse and fine fractions, respectively
- A = average absorption, percent
- A1. A2 = absorption percentage for coarse and fine fractions, respectively

Specific gravity and absorption values along with other index properties were computed for soil samples and are listed in Table 3.

Compaction tests determined the moisture-density relationship of the site soils; compaction curves of the soils are shown in Figure 4. The maximum dry densities determined by the tests were compared with the in-place densities (semi-cone method). The comparison is summarized in Table 4.

TABLE	2
-------	---

		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			(2)	
		(1)	SAND	-CONE	NUCLE	· A P
TEST PIT	DEPTH (ft)	CLASSIFI- CATION	DRY DENSITY (pcf)	MOISTURE	DRY DENSITY (pcf)	HOISTURE
s <b>75-</b> 3	4.5-5.5 8 12	GP-GH GP-GH GP	101.0 110.2 111.6	8.2 7.7 6.0	95.4 107.3 105.4	10.5 9.3 7.6
SFS-4	2-4 4-8	GP-GN GP			 90.2	10.0
S <b>FS-</b> 5	2-4 6 12	gp gp gp	 106.9 106.9	 6.2 6.2	108.8 108.8	5.0 7.8
<b>~S</b> -7	3 7 11	gp gp gp	  	  	  	

SUMMARY	ΟÍ.	In-P.	lace	Densit	y Tests
---------	-----	-------	------	--------	---------

Notes:

(1) GP - Poorly graded gravels GM - Silty gravels

(2) When material encountered was predominantly gravel and cobbles, in-situ density tests were not feasible.





.







### TABLE 3

	• •			
Alternate Site No.	3		5	7
Test Pit No.	S <b>FS-</b> 3	S <b>FS-4</b>	S <b>FS</b> -5	S <b>F3</b> -7
Soil Classification(1)	GP-GH	GP-CH	GP	GP
Natural Moisture Content (%) <sup>(2)</sup>	5.1-9.2 (7.2)	2.8-3.6 (3.2)	3.7-6.5 (4.9)	2.2-4.2 (3.5)
Size Distribution (%)(2)				
Cobble (3 inch)	0	0-26 (13)	0-31 (15)	0-42 (22)
Gravel (no. 4 to 3 inch)	42-67 (57)	33-65 (49)	39-62 (54)	36-71 (52)
Sand (no. 200 to no. 4)	29-53 (38)	32-34 (33)	22-34 (27)	18-26 (23)
Silt (less than no. 200)	4-7 (5)	3-7 (5)	3-5 (4)	2-4 (3)
Specific Gravity	2.43	2.43	2.40	. ==
Absorption (%)	7.9	3.2	4.2	
Void Ratio	0.37	0.31	0.29	

Summary of Soil Index Properties

Notes:

- (1) GP Poorly graded gravels GE - Silty gravels
- (2) The values in parentheses represents the average.



.

• • •

#### TABLE 4

		(1)	NATURAL	IN-PLACE T	EST RESULTS	LABORATO	RY COMPACTION
TBST PIT		SOIL CLASSIFI GATION	MOISTURE Content (%)	() DRY DBWSITY (pfc)	2) % OF LAB. MAX. DRY DENSITY (%)	HAX. DRY DENSITY (pcf)	OPT. HOISTURE CONTENT (1)
SFS-3	4.5-5.5	GP-GM	1.2	101 0	93.4	108.1	14.7
	· 8	GP- CM	9.2	110.2	100.1	110.1	14.7
· ·	12	GP	5.1	111.6	97.9	114.0	12.0
SPS-4	4-8	GP	3.6		- ·	115.9	9.5
S <b>F</b> S-5	6	GP	4.6	106.9	91.8	116.5	11.8
	12	GP	3.7	106.9	91.8	116.5	10.7
	Average	Values	5.6	107.3	95.0	113.5	12.2

Comparison of In Place and Laboratory Density Test Results

Notes:

- (1) GP Poorly graded gravels GM - Silty gravels
- (2) Dry density values from sand-cone method test results.

## 6.0 CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Conclusions regarding the suitability of the soils for the foundations of the surface facilities, and recommendations for design and construction are summarized below:

- 1. Limited field exploration and laboratory testing show that the soils at the potential sites for the repository surface facilities are satisfactory for foundations.
- 2. The gravelly soils exposed at the four test pit locations are essentially similar in physical appearance, texture, classification, character of bedding, lithologic composition, origin, mode of deposition, and type and degree of near-surface pedogenic modification. Although minor differences exist, they are not significant for conceptual foundation design.
- 3. There is no liquefaction potential for the gravel-sand alluvial deposits because the ground water level is very deep and the deposits are in a dense to very dense state.
- 4. The engineering properties and preliminary parameters recommended for foundation design are summarized below:

0	Ioung's modulus 10	,000 - 20,000 psi
0	Poisson's ratio	0.3 - 0.35
•	Modulus of subgrade reaction	200-300 pci
0	Shear strength: - Internal friction angle - Cohesion (no cementation) (cemented soil)	33-37• 0 psf 500 psf
0	Bearing pressure (for footings wider than - Uncemented soil	4 feet):

- Cemented soil 6 ksf

(Note that bearing pressures are subject to the verification that settlements are tolerable in the case of large structures. Minimum footing width should be 2 feet.)

The employeering properties and foundation design parameters recommined above are preliminary and are estimated from the soil index properties and engineering judgment as discussed in Section 5.0. Additional soils investigations are required to develop site-specific design parameters prior to final design.

- 5. During construction, the loose material in the top 1.5 to 2 feet should be removed and stockpiled as topsoil.
- 6. The sand-gravel deposits are suitable for fills. For structural backfills, oversized rocks should be removed and materials compacted

to 95 percent of the maximum dry density determined in accordance with ASTM D-1557, Method D. Optimum moisture content for compaction will be in the range of 10 to 15 percent, depending on the material used.

Large quantities of fill materials may be obtained from cliffs of alluvial deposits along the Fortymile Wash (Photographs 2 and 25). However, additional exploration would be required to provide specifications for their use in construction.

7. Permanent slopes in cut should not be steeper than 1.5 horizontal to 1 vertical where the soil deposits are commented and 2 horizontal to 1 vertical where the commentation is absent. Fill slopes should be 2 horizontal to 1 vertical.

It is expected that excavation through the cemented zone will not require blasting but will require the use of ripping equipment. Behavior of this cemented material on excavation should be determined in field trials prior to the specification of material gradation for use as backfill.

8. The gravels excavated from the test pits and the tuffaceous rocks in general would be unsuitable for use as concrete aggregrate because of their porosity, potential alkali reactivity, coatings on rock particles, and other factors. Boulders on local talus slopes would probably be a suitable source of rock for rip rap, armoring, gabions, and similar uses.

## APPENDIX C

## DRILL HOLE AND TEST PIT LOCATIONS AND GEOLOGIC STRATIGRAPHIC AND STRUCTURAL CROSS SECTIONS IN MIDWAY VALLEY



FIGURE C-1 LOCATION OF SURFACE TEST PITS IN ALLUVIUM. MODIFIED FROM HO ET AL. (1986)

TUFREPP 125 5-14-91



FIGURE C-2 MC OF THE SURFACE GEOLOGY AND FAULTS IN THE VICINITY OF E. \_\_E HILL. (UNIT DEFINITIONS ARE GIVEN ON FIGURES C-3 AND C-4).

TUFREPP 125/5-14-91



FIGURE C-3 CROSS SECTION OF THE GEOLOGIC STRUCTURE THROUGH EXILE HILL AND THE REFERENCE CONCEPTUAL SITE BASED ON SURFACE MAPPING AND BOREHOLE DATA (SEE FIGURE C-2 FOR THE LOCATION OF THE SECTION) GEOLOGIC CROSS SECTION FROM NEAL (1986).

TUFREHP 125/5-20-91



FIGURE C-4 CONCEPTUAL CROSS SECTION OF THE GEOLOGIC STRUCTURE SOUTH OF THE HEILENDE CONCENTION OF THE SECTION SITE FOR REPOSITORY SURFACE FACILITIES (SEE FIGURE C-2 FOR THE LOCATION OF THE SECTION) MODIFIED FROM SCOTT AND BONK (1984)



AVERAGE PUMICE DIP 28°

FIGURE C-5. SUMMARY OF BOREHOLES UE 25 RF #10, 11, 9,3B AND 3 SHOWING MAJOR STRATIGRAPHIC UNITS AND FEATURES (SEE FIGURE C-2 FOR THE LOCATIONS OF THE BOREHOLES) TO CONVERT FEET TO METERS MULTIPLY BY 3048 MODIFIED FROM SCOTT AND BONK (1984)



FIGURE C-6 LOCATIONS OF CROSS SECTION SHOWN IN FIGURES C-3, C-4, AND C-7 INDICATE THE LOCATION OF TERTIARY SILICIC VOLCANIC ROCKS. UNSCREENED AREAS INDICATE THE LOCATION OF TERTIARY TO QUATERNARY ALLUVIAL, FLUVIAL, AND EOLIAN SEDIMENTS.



FIGURE C-7. PART OF GEOLOGIC CROSS SECTION A-A' FROM SCOTT AND BONK (1984)

## EXPLANATION



Static water level; queried where extended beyond drill hole data control; measured prior to December 1983

U**S₩ G**-2

Drill hole showing total depth

TD=1830m

## **Physical-Property Stratigraphic Units**

QTac	Alluvium and colluvium (Quaternary and Tertiary)
Tmrw/Tmm	Rainier Mesa Member of Timber Mountain tuff, w - welded, n - nonwelded
n	Nonwelded tuff
Tpcw	Tiva Canyon Member of Paintbrush tuff, welded
n	Nonwelded tuff
Tptw	Tonopah Spring Member of Paintbrush tuff, welded
n	Nonweided tuff
Tcpw	Prow Pass Member of Crater Flat tuff, weided
n	Nonwelded tuff
Tcbw	Builfrog Member of Crater Flat tuff, welded
n	Nonwelded tuff
Tctw	Tram Member of Crater Flat tuff, welded
Tig	Fanglomerate
Pd	Paleozoic dolomite (Devonian)

Source: Scott and Bonk (1984)

## APPENDIX D

3.0

## GEOLOGIC AND THERMAL/MECHANICAL STRATIGRAPHIC AND STRUCTURAL CROSS SECTIONS AND DRILL HOLE LOCATIONS FOR YUCCA MOUNTAIN
**DECEMBER 1988** 

.



FIGURE D-1 INDEX MAP SHOWING THE LOCATIONS OF SELECTED DRILLHOLES IN THE VICINITY OF YUCCA MOUNTAIN AND THE LOCATIONS OF CROSS SECTIONS SHOWN ON FIGURES D-2 AND D-3. MODIFIED FROM USGS (1984).



## FIGURE D-2. NORTH-SOUTH STRATIGRAPHIC CORRELATION BETWEEN SELECTED DRILLHOLES AT YUCCA MOUNTAIN. MODIFIED FROM USGS (1984)

TUFREHP.125./5-20-91

 $\dot{v}_i$ 

**DECEMBER 1988** 







## FIGURE D-3 EAST-WEST STRATIGRAPHIC CORRELATION BETWEEN SELECTED DRILLHOLES AT YUCCA MOUNTS



FIGURE D-4 LOCATION OF FAULTS, DRILL HOLES, AND CROSS SECTIONS.

TUFREPP 125/5-14-91 -



FIGURE D-5. CROSS SECTION L-L'. (SEE FIGURE D-4 FOR LOCATION OF CROSS SECTION AND FIGURE A D-9 FOR DESCRIPTION OF UNIT DESIGNATORS.) MODIFIED FROM ORTIZ et.al., 1985.

TUFREHP.125./5-20-91

 $\hat{P}_{i}$ 

÷



OTAL DEPTH

FIGURE D-6. CROSS SECTION M-M". (SEE FIGURE D-4 FOR LOCATION OF CROSS SECTION AND FIGURE D-9 FOR DESCRIPTION OF UNIT DESIGNATORS.) MODIFIED FROM ORTIZ et. al., 1985

NESCONDEXCON 118 104175

LHE STARD REPENTS BASE OF UNIT ENCEPT FOR ZONE OF PREVAIENT 2018 1155

4



۰.

FIGURE D-7. CROSS SECTION N-N'. (SEE FIGURE D-4 FOR LOCATION OF CROSS SECTION AND FIGURE D-9 FOR DESCRIPTION OF UNIT DESIGNATORE.) MODIFIED FROM ORTIZ et.al., 1985

},



FIGURE D-8. CROSS SECTION P-P'. (SEE FIGURED-4 FOR LOCATION OF CROSS SECTION AND FIGURE D-9 FOR DESCRIPTION OF UNIT DESIGNATORS.) MODIFIED FROM ORTIZ et.al., 1985.

а **г** 

GEOLOGIC THERMAL / DEPTH ITHOLOGIC EQUIVALENT UNIT UNDIFFERENTIATED OVERBURDEN υO JND#FERENTIATED OVERBURDEN TIVA CANYON TCm WELDED. DEVITRIPIED MEMBER TUCCA MOUNTAIN MEANER PTn VITRIC, NONWELDED PAH CANYON 100 MEMBER 500 4 TSw1 LITHOPHYSAL ALTERNATING LAVERS PAINTBRUSH TUFF 200 OF UTHOPHYSAE RICH AND UTHOPHYSAE POOR WELDED. DEVITRIFIED TUPP TOPOPAH SPRING MEMBER 300 100 "NONLITHOPHYSAL," (CONTAINS SPARSE TSw2 UTHOPHTSAE) POTENTIAL SUBSUIPACE REPOSITORY HORIZON 400 15w3 VITROPHTRE 1500 CHA1 ASHFLOWS AND BEDDED UNITS UNITS CHAT. CHA2, AND CHA3 MAT BE VITRIC (V) OR TUFFACEOUS BEDS 400 ZEOUTIZED (z) OF. CALICO HILLS CHA BASAL BEDDED UNIT CHAI UPPER UNIT 2000 WELDED, DEVITIMPLED Pha PROW PASS AE MARE D 700 - CFUn 28007280 CRATERFLAT TUPP 250 NULLING 8F-16 WELDED, DEVITIMIED AND DESCRIPTION CFMm1 LOWER ZEOLITIZED (Film) ZEQUITIZED BASAL BEDDED TRAM CFMm3 UPPER ZEOUTIZED

4

.

FIGURE D-9 COMPARISON BETWEEN THE THERMAL/MECHANICAL STRATIGRAPHY AND THE GEOLOGIC STRATIGRAPHY. MODIFIED FROM YUCCA MOUNTAIN PROJECT, RIB, 1989.

Thu

WELDED, DEVITRIHED

MEMBER

1000

TUFREPP.125/5-14-91